Insights from a U.S. Combat Veteran Who Has Traveled The Hard Road SELF-DESTRUCT The Silent Battle of Combat Veterans and the Destruction of Personal Relationships SHAWN HIBBARD

The Silent Battle of Combat Veterans and the Destruction of Personal Relationships

Shawn Hibbard

Copyright © 2025 Shawn Hibbard All Rights Reserved Paperback Edition

Contents
Introduction - The War Never Really Ends1
1 The Combat Mindset – Built for Survival, Not Connection7
2 The Superman Complex – I Can Handle Anything15
3 The Chameleon Effect – Blending In but Feeling Alone19
4 The Damage We Don't See – Hurting Those Who Rely on Us 27
5 The Sabotage Cycle – Why We Destroy What We Love35
6 Chasing the Rush – Why Adrenaline Becomes a Drug43
7 The Addiction to Control – Trying to Manage Everything49
8 Self-Destructive Patterns – When the Enemy Is Within55
9 The Guilt and Regret – Looking at the Wreckage61
10 Breaking the Cycle – Admitting There's a Problem67
11 Relearning Relationships – Becoming Present Again73
12 Finding a New Purpose – The Path to Healing79
13 Treatment and Support – Where to Turn for Help85
14 Repairing Relationships – What It Takes to Rebuild91
15 A New Mission – Choosing to Live Fully97
Conclusion: The Choice to Self-Destruct or Rebuild103
About the Author – Shawn Hibbard109
Appendix A 100 Affirmations Leading to Recovery111
Appendix B Self-Destruct Questionnaire
Appendix C Example Letters to Loved Ones121

# Introduction The War Never Really Ends

# Coming Home Isn't Always a Relief

Coming home from war is supposed to be a relief. After months or even years in a combat zone, the idea of returning to normal life sounds like a dream. But for many veterans, the reality is much harder than expected.

The war may be over on paper, but it never really ends in the mind and heart. The experiences of combat leave deep marks that are hard to shake, and the habits that kept a soldier alive on the battlefield don't always work in everyday life.

Adjusting to civilian life is a battle of its own. The sights, sounds, and routines of home feel strange after the constant intensity of a war zone. The people around you seem different, even though they haven't changed. Family and friends may try to help, but they don't understand what you've been through.

A trip to the grocery store can feel overwhelming. The sound of a car backfiring can make you hit the ground before you even know what's happening. Crowds might make you nervous, and sleeping through the night may seem impossible. The mind is still wired for survival, even though the immediate threat is gone.

#### **Emotional Shutdown and Survival**

Many veterans use compartmentalization to survive in combat. On the battlefield, there isn't time to process fear or sadness. There isn't room for guilt or second-guessing. Soldiers learn to shut down their emotions to stay focused and keep going. This ability to separate emotions from action is necessary in war, but it can cause major problems at home. Shutting down emotionally doesn't stop when the war ends - it becomes a habit. That habit can create a wall between veterans and the people who care about them most.

A veteran might feel like they're protecting their family by not talking about the hard stuff. But this emotional distance can create confusion and frustration. A spouse or partner may feel ignored or pushed away. Children might sense the tension but not understand why.

Friends might stop reaching out because they don't know how to connect anymore. Veterans often feel like they're protecting their loved ones by keeping their pain to themselves. But the more they try to keep their emotions bottled up, the more damage it causes.

#### The Hidden Wounds of War

The hidden wounds of war often show up in everyday life. A veteran might get angry over small things, reacting with more intensity than seems normal. They might withdraw from social events or avoid places that feel overwhelming.

Alcohol or substance use might become a way to cope with the feelings they don't know how to manage.

Nightmares and flashbacks can bring back the sights and sounds of combat, making it hard to relax or feel safe. Even when surrounded by people who love them, a veteran might feel alone and misunderstood.

These emotional patterns are hard to break because they become automatic. Veterans are trained to suppress their emotions and focus on the mission. At home, that same instinct leads to distance, frustration, and conflict. Family members may feel like they are walking on eggshells, never knowing what might trigger an outburst or withdrawal. Over time, these patterns create a cycle of misunderstanding and resentment on both sides.

# **Understanding Why It Happens**

This book explores the silent battles that many veterans face after coming home. It breaks down the behaviors that cause strain in personal relationships and explains why they happen. More importantly, it offers guidance on how to heal.

Understanding the connection between combat experience and emotional responses is the first step toward change. This book will help veterans and their loved ones see the patterns that lead to distance, anger, and misunderstanding. It will also provide practical steps to rebuild trust and emotional connection.

For veterans, understanding why they react the way they do can help break the cycle. When a veteran sees that their emotional distance or anger comes from their training - not from a personal failing - they can begin to approach relationships differently.

Spouses and loved ones can also learn how to recognize these patterns without taking them personally. Healing begins when both sides understand the reasons behind the behavior.

### **Healing Means Learning New Skills**

Healing isn't easy, but it's possible. Veterans are trained to survive in extreme situations, but they often aren't taught how to live peacefully afterward. The skills that kept them alive on the battlefield aren't the same skills needed for a healthy, connected life at home.

This book is about learning a new way to relate to yourself and the people around you. It's about recognizing that strength isn't just about pushing through pain - it's about learning to feel it and express it in a healthy way.

Learning emotional openness and vulnerability feels unnatural for many veterans. It's not something they were taught to value in the military. But building deeper connections with loved ones means learning how to share emotions and respond to conflict without shutting down or going into survival mode. This is a process that takes time, patience, and support from both the veteran and their family.

# The Goal Is Connection, Not Forgetting

The goal is not to erase the experiences of war. That's not possible, and it's not necessary. The goal is to learn how to live with those experiences without letting them control your life or damage your relationships.

Healing means facing the pain, understanding where it comes from, and finding new ways to respond. It means reconnecting with loved ones and rebuilding trust, even when it feels impossible.

Many veterans fear that opening up will make them weak or vulnerable. But true strength comes from facing difficult emotions head-on. It's not about ignoring or suppressing the pain - it's about learning how to manage it and respond to it in a healthy way. For family members, learning how to support a veteran through this process requires patience and understanding.

# **Reclaiming Life After Combat**

The war may never really end, but the damage it leaves behind doesn't have to be permanent. This book is about reclaiming life after combat - not just surviving, but thriving. It's about helping veterans and their families understand each other better and find a path toward healing together.

Veterans have already shown strength and courage in battle. Now, it's time to use that strength to rebuild emotional connection and create a life that feels whole again.

# 1

# The Combat Mindset – Built for Survival, Not Connection

#### How Combat Builds the Need for Control

Combat changes how a person sees the world. Soldiers are trained to survive in the harshest and most dangerous situations. This training creates a mindset focused on control, prediction, and domination.

In battle, hesitation or misjudgment can mean life or death, so soldiers develop habits to stay sharp and in control at all times.

In combat, control is everything. A soldier needs to understand the battlefield, locate threats, and track the movements of fellow soldiers. They learn to assess every situation quickly and make decisions under pressure. Uncertainty can't be allowed in combat - if a soldier hesitates or misjudges a situation, lives could be lost.

Over time, this need for control becomes automatic. Soldiers are trained to anticipate threats before they happen. They read body language, notice patterns, and remain hyper-aware of their surroundings.

This instinct helps them react quickly and effectively under pressure. In the chaos of war, survival depends on this sharp sense of awareness and quick decision-making.

#### The Need to Predict Outcomes

Predicting outcomes is a key part of the combat mindset. Soldiers are trained to think two or three steps ahead, planning for every possible threat. They learn to predict the enemy's next move, anticipate ambushes, and prepare for the unexpected. Combat is a game of strategy, and the ability to think ahead often determines whether a soldier makes it home alive.

Soldiers become skilled at recognizing patterns and sensing danger. This instinct allows them to react faster than their enemy. In combat, being prepared for the worst keeps soldiers alive. But at home, this habit can lead to overthinking and assuming the worst - even when there is no real threat.

#### The Drive to Dominate Situations

Domination is another essential part of the combat mindset. Soldiers are trained to respond with strength and certainty. If an enemy attacks, the goal is to gain the upper hand quickly and dominate the situation before the enemy can strike again. Aggression and decisiveness are survival tools in combat.

In war, hesitation or indecision can be deadly. Soldiers are taught to act quickly and with confidence. Weakness can't be an option when lives are on the line. This mindset helps soldiers stay alive in combat, but it can cause problems in personal relationships. At home, a veteran might struggle to step back and allow others to have a say or make decisions.

# Why Emotions and Relationships Take a Back Seat in Combat

In combat, emotions are seen as a weakness. Soldiers are trained to suppress fear, sadness, and doubt because these feelings can slow down decision-making and put lives at risk. A soldier who stops to process fear or grief in the middle of battle could be putting themselves or their team in danger.

This emotional shutdown becomes a survival tool. Soldiers can't afford to feel the full weight of what they're experiencing in the moment. If they did, they might freeze or break down - and that could cost lives.

Emotional distance also extends to relationships within a unit. While soldiers form deep bonds with their teammates, those bonds are built on trust and shared experience rather than emotional openness. Vulnerability is dangerous in combat.

A soldier needs to know that their teammate will follow orders and act under pressure, not break down emotionally when things get tough.

This emotional barrier doesn't disappear when a soldier comes home. Veterans often struggle to reconnect emotionally with their families because they have been conditioned to see emotions as a threat. Expressing feelings or admitting vulnerability feels unnatural and unsafe. A soldier's first instinct is to shut down, control the situation, and push emotions aside.

For many veterans, the idea of opening up to a spouse or child feels uncomfortable. They have spent years training themselves not to feel too much, not to dwell on fear or sadness, and not to allow emotional weakness to take over. This emotional barrier makes it difficult for veterans to connect with their families, even when they want to.

# Why Combat Habits Follow Veterans Home

The combat mindset doesn't turn off when the uniform comes off. Veterans carry the habits and thought patterns they developed in war into their civilian lives. This creates tension in relationships and makes it difficult for veterans to adjust to life at home.

The need for control is one of the biggest challenges. At home, a veteran might struggle when things feel unpredictable or chaotic. They are used to having control over every situation, knowing where the exits are, and being prepared for worst-case scenarios.

When life at home feels messy or uncertain, the veteran might respond by trying to take control - which can feel overbearing or aggressive to family members.

Predicting outcomes also becomes a problem. In combat, predicting outcomes is a survival tool. But at home, it can cause unnecessary stress. A veteran might assume that their spouse or child's behavior is leading to conflict, even when there's no real threat.

This leads to overreaction and misunderstanding. The veteran might withdraw emotionally to avoid conflict, or they might become angry or defensive.

Domination becomes another roadblock in relationships. In combat, strength and control are positive traits. At home, they can feel like intimidation. A veteran who is used to dominating a situation might struggle to let others have a say or make decisions. This creates an imbalance in relationships and leaves loved ones feeling unheard or unimportant.

The emotional disconnect is one of the hardest habits to break. Veterans are trained to suppress emotions, but that suppression creates walls in relationships.

A spouse might feel like the veteran is distant or uncaring when, in reality, the veteran is struggling to feel safe enough to open up. Over time, this emotional barrier can lead to resentment and loneliness on both sides.

Even simple moments of connection can feel difficult for veterans. Sitting down for dinner, watching a movie together, or talking about feelings might feel unnatural or uncomfortable. Veterans often feel restless or out of place in peaceful settings. They might feel like they don't belong or that they can't relate to the emotions of those around them.

#### The Guilt of Emotional Disconnect

Veterans often struggle with guilt over this disconnect. They want to be present for their families, but the habits they developed in combat make it difficult to relax and let down their guard.

When they sense that their emotional distance is hurting their loved ones, they often retreat even further, creating a painful cycle of distance and misunderstanding.

Veterans also feel guilty for the impact of their behavior. They may see that their need for control and dominance is causing strain in their relationships, but they don't know how to change it. It's hard to let go of habits that once kept them alive.

### **Learning to Break the Combat Mindset**

Healing from the combat mindset isn't easy. Veterans have to unlearn habits that once kept them alive. They need to learn that vulnerability is not weakness, that emotions are not dangerous, and that they can trust the people closest to them. This takes time, patience, and support from both the veteran and their family.

The combat mindset is not something that veterans can simply switch off. It's wired into their thinking and behavior. But with effort and understanding, veterans can learn to create a balance between the survival skills that served them in combat and the emotional openness needed to build healthy relationships at home.

Veterans need to feel safe before they can fully open up. That safety comes from understanding - both from the veteran and from their loved ones. When families learn about the combat mindset and how it affects behavior, they can approach conversations with more patience and less judgment.

For veterans, learning to trust and let go of control is difficult, but it's a necessary step toward rebuilding connection.

2

# The Superman Complex – I Can Handle Anything

# **Feeling Invincible After Combat**

Coming home from combat changes you. After surviving the harshest conditions and the most dangerous situations, it's easy to start feeling invincible. The feeling that nothing can touch you becomes almost second nature.

In battle, you've faced death head-on and made it out alive. That changes the way you see the world. You start to believe that if you can survive combat, nothing else can hurt you. That feeling of invincibility can be both powerful and dangerous.

In combat, strength and courage are necessary for survival. That mindset doesn't switch off when you come home. It follows you into everyday life. The problem is, regular life isn't the battlefield.

The things that make you feel strong and untouchable in combat can push you toward risky decisions and dangerous behaviors when the battle is over.

# The Belief That Danger Doesn't Apply Anymore

When you've survived things most people can't even imagine, the idea of danger starts to lose its weight. The fear that most people have in risky situations just isn't there anymore.

It's why so many veterans find themselves drawn to highrisk activities. Riding a motorcycle at 140 miles per hour or climbing mountains without safety gear might seem reckless to most people, but to a combat veteran, it feels like control.

In combat, you learn to face fear head-on. After surviving life-or-death situations, it's easy to believe that nothing else can touch you. If bullets and bombs didn't take you down, why would a high-speed ride or a dangerous stunt be any different?

It's not just about the thrill - it's about proving that you're still untouchable. That feeling of power becomes addictive. But the truth is, you're not in control of everything. Eventually, the odds will catch up.

That mindset doesn't stop at physical risks. It shows up in emotional risks, too. You might feel like you can handle anything in a relationship - that you can take the emotional blows and bounce back just like you did in combat.

But that's not how personal relationships work. Facing pain and fear in combat is not the same as facing emotional vulnerability at home. That belief that you can handle anything can stop you from opening up and dealing with emotional wounds.

#### **How This Mindset Leads to Destructive Behaviors**

The Superman Complex might make you feel powerful, but it comes with a cost. That feeling of invincibility can push you toward destructive choices. Reckless driving, heavy

drinking, and dangerous stunts become coping mechanisms. The rush of adrenaline reminds you of combat. It feels like control - until it doesn't.

Relationships take a hit, too. When you believe you can handle anything, you don't ask for help. You don't let others in. That emotional wall becomes impossible for others to break down.

Partners feel pushed away. Friends feel like they can't reach you. That tough, untouchable exterior may have saved you in combat, but it becomes a wall between you and the people who care about you.

Pushing people away feels safer than being vulnerable. If you don't need anyone, you can't get hurt. But that's an illusion. Relationships need trust, openness, and honesty. When you're locked into the Superman Complex, those things feel weak.

Admitting that you need help or support feels like failure. In reality, it's the opposite. Opening up and letting people in takes strength - a different kind of strength than what you learned in combat.

The Superman Complex doesn't make you stronger in everyday life - it isolates you. The feeling that you can't be touched makes it hard to connect with others. The people who love you want to help, but they don't know how to reach you when you keep your walls up.

You might survive combat with that tough exterior, but to survive relationships, you have to take off the armor. That's the hard part.

3

# The Chameleon Effect – Blending In but Feeling Alone

Veterans are experts at adapting to any situation. The training they receive prepares them to survive and succeed in the harshest environments. They learn to assess a room, read people, and blend in without hesitation. In combat, this skill is essential for survival.

The ability to adjust quickly to unpredictable situations and stay calm under pressure is what keeps them alive. But when veterans return to civilian life, that same ability to adapt becomes a burden.

Veterans often find themselves blending into their surroundings so well that they begin to lose touch with their true selves. They learn how to appear fine on the outside while feeling completely lost on the inside.

# **Living with Different Identities**

A veteran isn't just one person. After service, they carry different roles: soldier, spouse, parent, friend, and employee. Each of these roles comes with its own set of expectations and pressures. At home, a veteran is expected to be loving and patient.

At work, they're supposed to be calm and professional. Among fellow veterans, they are part of a brotherhood where toughness and strength matter. These roles often conflict with each other, forcing veterans to switch

between personalities depending on where they are and who they're with.

Over time, this creates a deep sense of confusion and emptiness. A veteran may feel like they are constantly adjusting to meet the needs of the people around them. At home, they might try to be emotionally present but struggle with the weight of memories from combat. At work, they may act as if everything is fine while battling intrusive thoughts and anxiety.

When they spend time with fellow veterans, the pressure to remain tough and unbreakable can feel overwhelming. This constant shift between identities makes it hard for veterans to know which version of themselves is real.

They might start to feel like they're playing a role instead of living an authentic life. It becomes easier to fake happiness than to deal with the uncomfortable truth that they don't feel at home anywhere.

Veterans often say that the person they present to the world feels like a stranger - someone they've created to make others comfortable. The result is a growing disconnect between who they are and how they feel.

# Wearing the Mask

Many veterans describe feeling like they are wearing a mask in civilian life. In public, they smile and nod, responding the way they think they should. They shake hands, make small talk, and play the part of an average person. They learn how to blend in so that they don't stand out. This is a survival skill - blending in helps them

avoid uncomfortable questions or the need to explain what they've been through.

Behind the mask, however, is a different story. Memories of combat, the loss of close friends, and the weight of guilt and trauma are always just beneath the surface. Veterans hide that pain because they believe others wouldn't understand. Worse, they fear that showing weakness would make them vulnerable. Vulnerability was dangerous in combat, and that belief carries over into civilian life.

Over time, the mask becomes harder to remove. Veterans wear it at work, at home, and even around friends. They convince themselves that it's easier to keep the mask on than to risk exposing the truth. The need to appear "normal" creates a wall between them and the people who care about them the most. Even when someone tries to connect, the mask stays on because dropping it feels like losing control.

#### Isolation Behind the Act

Blending in might seem like a way to protect themselves, but it creates a lonely existence. A veteran might sit at a family gathering, laughing along with everyone else, but feel completely disconnected. They are physically present but emotionally absent. Loved ones might sense that something is off but struggle to figure out what's wrong.

The effort of maintaining the act is exhausting. Veterans may start to avoid social situations altogether because keeping up appearances drains their energy. They might start turning down invitations or finding excuses to avoid family events. Over time, the desire to protect themselves

leads to isolation. Veterans become trapped in their own minds, unable to reach out but desperate for connection.

The problem is that people can only try so many times before they give up. A spouse might stop asking questions. A friend might stop calling. A child might stop trying to engage. Veterans begin to feel like people are pulling away, but in reality, they've created the distance themselves.

### **Losing Authentic Connections**

The struggle to balance different identities and maintain the mask makes it hard for veterans to form deep connections. A veteran might have friends and family who care about them, but the feeling of being understood is missing. They may push people away or avoid sharing their true thoughts and feelings.

When someone asks, "How are you doing?" the easy answer is, "I'm fine." Admitting to the pain beneath the surface feels like a risk not worth taking. Veterans might assume that sharing their struggles will burden others or make them seem weak. But hiding the truth makes it impossible for others to help.

Without honest communication, emotional distance grows. A spouse might start to feel like they are living with a stranger. A friend might assume the veteran isn't interested in maintaining the relationship. Children might start to feel like their parent is emotionally unavailable. Even though the veteran wants to connect, the fear of vulnerability prevents them from doing so.

# The Weight of Emotional Distance

The emotional wall that veterans build to protect themselves becomes a source of pain for their relationships. A spouse or partner may sense that something is wrong but feel powerless to break through the wall.

Friends might notice that the veteran seems distant or emotionally unavailable. Over time, this emotional distance creates resentment and confusion. Loved ones may feel like they are competing with an invisible force the part of the veteran that remains stuck in survival mode.

A partner might try to be patient, but when their emotional needs aren't met, frustration grows. A child might try to seek attention from a parent, but when they are met with indifference, they pull away. Slowly, the people closest to the veteran start to give up.

# **Feeling Trapped Between Worlds**

Veterans often describe feeling like they are living between two worlds. They no longer belong to the military world, where bonds were built through shared hardship and sacrifice.

But they also feel out of place in the civilian world, where conversations about work, sports, and everyday life feel shallow. This feeling of being caught between worlds adds to the loneliness.

Veterans want to reconnect but struggle to know how. The skills that served them well in combat - emotional detachment, constant vigilance, and self-reliance - become barriers to emotional connection. They want to feel close to others, but they can't figure out how to let their guard down.

# **Breaking Free from the Mask**

The chameleon effect is a survival mechanism, but it's not a permanent solution. Veterans need to feel safe enough to let the mask slip. Talking openly with other veterans, attending support groups, or working with a therapist can help them begin to trust the process of healing.

Learning to express emotions and share the truth behind the mask is difficult, but it's the only way to rebuild real connections. Veterans need to know that being vulnerable is not weakness - it's the first step toward feeling whole again.

# **Learning to Trust Again**

Opening up to others takes time. Veterans may have learned to rely only on themselves during service, but healing requires trust. Slowly allowing others to see the real person behind the mask can create a sense of relief and freedom.

Small moments of honesty, like admitting to feeling anxious or overwhelmed, can help rebuild emotional bonds. Trusting someone with the truth of their experience helps veterans feel seen and understood.

# The Power of Being Real

The path to feeling whole again starts with honesty. Veterans need to feel that they are enough - not as a soldier, not as a provider, but as a person. Taking off the mask, even in small ways, allows them to reconnect with the people who love them. It's a hard process, but it's worth it.

Being real means being vulnerable. And being vulnerable is the key to feeling less alone. When veterans stop hiding behind the mask and allow others to see their struggles, they create the opportunity for true connection. Healing begins when veterans realize that they don't have to face it alone.

# 4

# The Damage We Don't See – Hurting Those Who Rely on Us

Veterans often return home from combat changed in ways that are hard to see from the outside. The scars of war aren't always physical; they can settle deep inside, shaping how a veteran interacts with the world and the people closest to them.

The need for control, emotional detachment, and the constant feeling of being on guard can create barriers between veterans and their loved ones. It's not intentional, but over time, these patterns of behavior can damage even the strongest relationships.

The pain caused by this damage is often overlooked until it's too late.

#### The Need for Control Over Connection

Many veterans come back from service feeling like they've lost control. In combat, every moment is about survival, and that requires being prepared for anything. Once back home, that need for control doesn't just disappear.

Veterans often try to create order in their personal lives the same way they did in the field. They may want to control conversations, routines, and decisions at home because it gives them a sense of stability.

But that same need for control can push people away. A spouse or partner may feel like their opinions don't

matter, or that they're walking on eggshells to avoid conflict. Family members might start to feel like they don't have a voice or that their needs are being ignored. Veterans may not realize that their desire for control, which feels like protection to them, feels like dominance or coldness to others.

Over time, this leads to resentment and distance. Loved ones might start to feel like they're living with a stranger. A spouse might stop opening up because they fear the veteran's reaction. Children might stop asking questions because they sense tension in the home. What starts as an attempt to maintain order becomes a wall that separates the veteran from their family.

# **Emotional Detachment and Its Consequences**

One of the most damaging patterns veterans fall into is emotional detachment. After witnessing trauma and loss, many veterans protect themselves by shutting down their emotions. Feeling too much can be dangerous when you've experienced life-or-death situations. Shutting down becomes a survival mechanism.

But back home, emotional detachment sends the wrong message. A spouse or partner might interpret it as a lack of love or interest. Children might feel like their parent doesn't care about them. Friends might stop reaching out because the veteran seems distant or uninterested.

It's not that the veteran doesn't care. It's that they've learned to survive by pushing emotions down. The problem is that relationships thrive on emotional connection. When that connection is lost, relationships

weaken. A veteran might feel frustrated when a spouse says they feel unloved because, in their mind, they're showing love by keeping the household safe or providing financial support. But love isn't just about protection - it's about being present and emotionally available.

A veteran who shuts down emotionally might avoid difficult conversations, thinking they are protecting their loved ones from the stress they are carrying. But instead of feeling protected, loved ones feel abandoned. The emotional gap grows wider, and both sides feel alone even when they're sitting in the same room.

### **Examples of How Relationships Crumble**

The breakdown of a relationship isn't usually sudden. It happens slowly, over months or years, as patterns of control and emotional detachment settle in.

A spouse might stop trying to connect after being shut down too many times. A partner might try to share a difficult day at work, only to be met with silence or a dismissive response.

Over time, they stop trying. The veteran might interpret the distance as their partner pulling away, but in reality, they created the distance by not being emotionally present.

Children can also feel the effects. A veteran parent who struggles with emotional detachment might be physically present but emotionally absent.

A child might stop sharing their successes or asking for advice because they've learned that their parent will respond with indifference or distraction. The child might start seeking emotional support from someone else, or worse, stop seeking it altogether.

Friendships often suffer as well. A veteran might isolate themselves, turning down invitations or not responding to messages. Friends eventually stop asking. The veteran might think people have abandoned them, but in reality, they pushed them away by not being emotionally available.

The problem is that the veteran rarely sees this happening in real-time. They think they are protecting themselves and others by keeping their emotions in check. They think they are maintaining order by controlling the household. But from the outside, it looks like withdrawal, disinterest, and rejection.

# The Slow Realization of the Damage

It often takes years before a veteran realizes the damage their behavior has caused. The wake-up call may come when a spouse finally asks for a divorce, a child pulls away completely, or a close friend stops returning calls. Suddenly, the veteran is left wondering how it got to this point.

At first, the veteran might feel defensive. They might blame their spouse for not understanding what they've been through. They might think their child is being ungrateful.

They might assume their friends don't care. But after the anger fades, the truth starts to settle in. The veteran's need for control and emotional detachment created the problem.

Understanding this truth can be painful. Veterans might feel shame or guilt for not realizing sooner how much their behavior hurt the people they love. They might feel helpless, unsure of how to fix the damage they've caused. It's not easy to repair relationships once trust and connection have eroded.

But the first step toward healing is recognizing the pattern. Veterans who are willing to face the truth can begin rebuilding their relationships. They can start small by opening up emotionally, even if it's uncomfortable at first. They can practice listening without trying to fix or control the situation. They can learn to trust their partner's feelings without seeing them as a threat to stability.

## **Learning to Let Go of Control**

Letting go of control is hard for veterans because control feels like safety. But relationships aren't about control - they're about trust. Veterans need to learn to trust their partners, their children, and their friends enough to let go.

This means allowing conversations to unfold without trying to steer them. It means accepting that not every problem needs to be solved. It means being present, even when emotions feel overwhelming.

Emotional openness takes practice. Veterans might feel like they're being weak by expressing feelings, but

vulnerability is a sign of strength. Talking about fears, frustrations, and insecurities helps build trust. When a veteran opens up, their loved ones will feel more connected to them.

Letting go of control also means accepting that not everything will go according to plan. A child might make a mistake. A partner might express anger or frustration. A friend might challenge the veteran's opinion. Instead of shutting down or getting defensive, the veteran can respond with patience and understanding.

## **Rebuilding Trust**

Repairing damaged relationships takes time and effort. Veterans need to show that they are willing to listen, to stay emotionally present, and to allow their loved ones to express their feelings without fear of being shut down. Trust is built through consistency - showing up, listening, and responding with care.

Apologies go a long way. Veterans who are willing to say, "I'm sorry for how I've hurt you," can begin to rebuild trust. Honest conversations about why they struggled with emotional openness can help loved ones understand the veteran's perspective. The veteran's partner or child may not immediately trust the change, but over time, consistent emotional connection will rebuild that trust.

Healing starts when veterans face the truth about the damage they didn't see. It takes courage to confront the pain they've caused. But with patience, honesty, and emotional openness, veterans can rebuild their

relationships and reconnect with the people who matter most.

5

# The Sabotage Cycle – Why We Destroy What We Love

## The subconscious destruction of relationships

Sometimes we hurt the people we love the most without even realizing it. It's not because we don't care about them, but because there's something deeper going on under the surface.

For combat veterans, the subconscious mind can be wired to protect us from pain at all costs. That includes emotional pain. When relationships start to feel too close or too important, the mind starts to panic.

It senses that getting too close to someone could lead to getting hurt if that person leaves or disappoints us. So, without even realizing it, we might start creating distance.

That distance can come in the form of arguments, emotional withdrawal, or even shutting down completely. The person on the other side of the relationship feels confused and hurt because they don't understand why things changed.

From the outside, it looks like the veteran is pulling away or no longer interested. But from the inside, it's often a defense mechanism. The mind is trying to avoid the potential pain of being left behind or let down.

This creates a painful cycle where veterans push away the very people they love the most, often without understanding why.

This subconscious sabotage is tied to the survival instincts that veterans develop during service. In combat, survival is often about staying alert, avoiding emotional attachments, and preparing for the worst.

That mindset doesn't just disappear after leaving the military. It sticks around, shaping how veterans see the world and how they respond to relationships. When things feel too vulnerable, the instinct to protect oneself kicks in even when the danger isn't real.

## Walking away before they can leave

A common pattern among veterans is walking away from a relationship before the other person can leave. It's a form of self-protection. If a veteran ends the relationship first, they avoid the pain of rejection or abandonment. This behavior can confuse and hurt partners, who don't understand why the veteran suddenly seems distant or uninterested.

For veterans, the idea of losing someone they care about can feel unbearable. Instead of waiting for that loss to happen, they try to control the outcome by ending it themselves. This gives them a sense of power and control over the situation.

In reality, it creates more pain because it prevents them from building deeper connections. The person left behind

feels confused and heartbroken, not understanding why the relationship ended so suddenly.

Sometimes this pattern comes from the fear of repeating past losses. Veterans may have lost fellow soldiers in combat or experienced the sudden death of friends and family. That kind of loss leaves a scar.

The mind learns to expect that love and connection will eventually lead to pain. So, instead of allowing that pain to happen naturally, the veteran takes control by ending the relationship first. It's a way of bracing for the impact - except the impact is now self-inflicted.

## **Choosing professional success over personal happiness**

Success in a career can feel like a safer bet than success in relationships. Work is structured, clear, and often rewarding. Relationships, on the other hand, are messy and unpredictable.

Many veterans choose to pour their energy into their jobs instead of their personal lives. It feels like a way to stay in control.

In the military, success and structure are everything. Orders are given, goals are clear, and hard work is rewarded. That mindset carries over into civilian life. Veterans often find comfort in the structure and predictability of work.

Building a career feels safe because it's something they can control. Relationships, however, are unpredictable. Feelings are complicated. People can change, disappoint,

or leave. It's easier to avoid that uncertainty by focusing on professional success.

This choice creates distance in personal relationships. A partner may feel ignored or like they are competing with the veteran's career. Friends may drift away because they feel like work always comes first.

Veterans often don't realize how much they are neglecting their personal lives until the damage is already done. The focus on professional success is not about selfishness or ambition - it's about avoiding emotional vulnerability. Work feels like a safe place. Relationships feel like a battlefield.

Choosing work over relationships also gives veterans a sense of control over their lives. In a relationship, emotions are unpredictable. But at work, performance is measurable.

Goals can be set and achieved. The fear of failure or rejection in relationships drives many veterans to avoid emotional risk by focusing on professional goals instead.

Unfortunately, that choice often leads to loneliness and regret when they realize that success at work cannot fill the emotional void left by lost relationships.

## The fear of losing control leads to pushing people away

Control is a survival instinct for veterans. In combat, being in control can mean the difference between life and death. That need for control doesn't disappear after service. In relationships, the fear of losing control can make veterans

feel vulnerable. That vulnerability triggers the instinct to create distance.

A veteran may become overly controlling in a relationship, trying to manage every detail or decision. This can make a partner feel suffocated and powerless. Or, the veteran might respond to feelings of vulnerability by shutting down emotionally.

They become distant, quiet, and hard to reach. This behavior confuses partners and friends, who don't understand why the veteran suddenly seems so guarded.

The fear of losing control is rooted in the unpredictability of relationships. In combat, veterans are trained to anticipate danger and respond quickly. Relationships don't follow that kind of structure.

Emotions are messy, unpredictable, and sometimes painful. For veterans, that lack of control can feel dangerous - even if there is no real threat.

This leads to a destructive cycle where the veteran pushes people away to avoid feeling out of control. The harder the other person tries to reach them, the more the veteran pulls back.

This cycle creates frustration and confusion for both sides. The partner may feel like they are being shut out. The veteran feels overwhelmed and defensive. The fear of losing control creates distance - and often leads to the very outcome the veteran was trying to avoid: the relationship falling apart.

## Breaking the sabotage cycle

The sabotage cycle is not easy to break. Veterans often don't even realize they are repeating the same patterns over and over. The first step is recognizing the behavior. Understanding that the instinct to push people away is a defense mechanism can help veterans see their actions more clearly.

Building trust in a relationship requires facing that fear of vulnerability. Veterans need to feel safe enough to let down their guard. This often means having open conversations with their partners and explaining the underlying fears. It also means being willing to sit with uncomfortable emotions instead of reacting defensively.

Therapy and support groups can help veterans process these patterns and understand why they exist. Talking to other veterans who have experienced similar struggles can provide a sense of understanding and connection. Learning to trust others and accept emotional vulnerability takes time, but it's possible.

Partners also need to be patient and understanding. They need to realize that the veteran's behavior is not personal. It's a response to past trauma and the instinct to protect themselves from pain.

Building a healthy relationship means working together to create a safe and secure environment. Trust doesn't happen overnight, but with time and effort, veterans can break the sabotage cycle and build meaningful, lasting connections.

Letting go of control and learning to trust others is not easy. But it's necessary for healing. Veterans need to understand that emotional vulnerability is not a weakness - it's a strength.

Allowing themselves to love and be loved is one of the hardest and most rewarding battles they will face. And just like in combat, the key to victory lies in trusting those by their side.

6

# Chasing the Rush – Why Adrenaline Becomes a Drug

## How combat creates a need for adrenaline and extreme situations

Combat changes the brain in ways that most people can't understand unless they've lived through it. When you're in a war zone, your body and mind adjust to the constant threat of danger.

Your heart races, your senses sharpen, and your brain floods with adrenaline. That feeling of being on high alert becomes normal. It's not just about surviving the danger - it's about feeling alive in a way that's hard to describe.

Adrenaline is the body's natural way of dealing with stress and danger. In combat, adrenaline helps you stay sharp and focused. It keeps you alive. But over time, the body and mind start to crave that feeling. It's like a switch that gets stuck in the "on" position.

Even after you've left the battlefield, the need for that adrenaline rush doesn't just go away. In fact, for many veterans, the quiet of normal life feels empty and unnatural. Without the rush of adrenaline, life feels dull and meaningless.

The brain starts to associate adrenaline with survival and purpose. The high from that rush becomes something to chase, even when you're not in danger anymore. Veterans who have been trained to live with that heightened state

of awareness often find it hard to adjust to a life without it. Sitting in a quiet room or working a regular job feels wrong. The calm can feel more threatening than the chaos.

## Dangerous hobbies, risky behavior, and reckless choices as coping mechanisms

When the battlefield disappears, many veterans look for other ways to recreate that feeling of being alive. Dangerous hobbies like skydiving, rock climbing, motorcycle racing, and extreme sports become an outlet. The rush of stepping into danger gives the same jolt of adrenaline that combat once did. It's not about having fun - it's about feeling something.

For some veterans, risky behavior goes beyond hobbies. Speeding down a highway, starting bar fights, or experimenting with drugs and alcohol can become ways to recreate that familiar rush.

The line between excitement and self-destruction becomes blurry. It's not that veterans want to hurt themselves - it's that the rush reminds them of what it felt like to be on edge and in control.

Reckless choices can also show up in relationships. Some veterans start picking fights with loved ones or walking away from stable relationships. The need for intensity spills over into personal life. Calm, steady love feels boring, even uncomfortable.

Creating drama, pushing people away, and seeking out chaos becomes a way to bring back that feeling of intensity that combat once provided.

It's easy to look at these choices and think they're about anger or carelessness, but it's deeper than that. For many veterans, the chaos feels familiar. Peace and stability feel unnatural, even wrong.

The mind has been wired to expect danger. Without it, life feels off-balance. Seeking out adrenaline becomes a way to feel normal again.

## How the need for chaos replaces the comfort of healthy relationships

When adrenaline becomes a drug, it makes building and maintaining healthy relationships hard. Love and connection require stability and calm. But when a veteran's mind has been shaped by the chaos of war, stability can feel threatening. A peaceful life can feel like walking into a trap.

Many veterans push away the people who love them most. It's not because they don't care - it's because calmness feels unsafe. The need for chaos can make veterans seek out partners who create drama or instability.

Even in relationships that are solid and loving, veterans might find themselves picking fights or sabotaging the connection. The comfort of peace feels uncomfortable when the mind is used to surviving in chaos.

This creates a painful cycle. Veterans crave love and connection, but their brains tell them that calm and safety are dangerous. It's not a conscious decision - it's how the brain has learned to survive. In combat, safety could mean

weakness. Trusting someone could mean opening yourself up to attack. Those survival instincts don't go away just because the war is over.

The need for adrenaline also shows up in emotional responses. Veterans may have trouble feeling happiness or excitement in everyday life. The highs from normal experiences aren't enough.

That leads to emotional numbness - a feeling of being cut off from life. Veterans may withdraw emotionally or shut down when things are calm. In a strange way, feeling nothing feels safer than feeling vulnerable.

This leads to a pattern where veterans push away healthy relationships and seek out toxic ones. The emotional highs and lows of a chaotic relationship can mimic the adrenaline spikes of combat.

Anger, jealousy, and conflict can feel more real than calm connection. The emotional roller coaster gives a feeling of intensity that peace and stability can't match.

This need for adrenaline doesn't just affect romantic relationships. Friendships and family connections suffer too. Veterans may isolate themselves or create conflict with friends and family.

The drama and intensity recreate the feelings of combat in a way that everyday life cannot. Some veterans even push people away because they believe they are protecting them from the chaos they bring.

## Breaking the cycle

Understanding why adrenaline becomes a drug is the first step toward breaking the cycle. Veterans have to learn how to recognize the craving for intensity and find healthier ways to deal with it.

That means learning how to feel comfortable with calm and safety. It means understanding that peace isn't a threat - it's a gift.

Therapy can help veterans retrain their brains to stop associating calm with danger. Techniques like mindfulness, breathwork, and grounding exercises can teach the body to relax without needing a rush of adrenaline.

Veterans also need to explore new sources of excitement that aren't dangerous or destructive. Sports, creative projects, and challenging but safe activities can give that feeling of intensity without harm.

Rebuilding relationships requires learning how to sit with calm and safety. Veterans have to teach their brains that peace isn't weakness.

That takes time and patience. It means letting down emotional walls and allowing others to get close, even when it feels uncomfortable. It means recognizing the urge to create chaos and choosing a different path.

Partners and loved ones also need to understand this dynamic. They need to realize that the push and pull of connection and distance isn't personal.

It's the brain trying to recreate the rush of combat. Open communication, patience, and therapy can help veterans and their loved ones rebuild trust and connection.

The road to recovery isn't easy. The need for adrenaline doesn't disappear overnight. But veterans can learn to find peace in calm. They can discover that love and connection are stronger than chaos.

The goal isn't to eliminate the need for intensity - it's to learn how to direct it toward healthy and meaningful experiences. The battlefield doesn't have to follow veterans home. Adrenaline can stop being a drug and start becoming a tool for living a fuller life.

## 7

# The Addiction to Control – Trying to Manage Everything

## Why veterans believe they can control their world like they controlled combat situations

Combat teaches strict discipline and control. Every moment in a combat zone depends on structure and precision. A mission is carefully planned, and every person involved knows their role. In those environments, control is a matter of survival.

Following orders and maintaining control kept everyone safe and made success possible. Veterans learn that controlling their environment and their emotions is necessary to survive the chaos of war. When they return to civilian life, that mindset doesn't just disappear.

Veterans often believe they can control life the same way they controlled combat situations. They expect that with enough effort, planning, and discipline, they can shape life to fit their expectations.

It's not surprising. In the military, mistakes can be deadly, and chaos is the enemy. The need to stay in control becomes a part of who they are. Letting go of that control feels like weakness, and weakness was never an option in combat.

This mindset spills over into everyday life. Veterans may believe that they can manage their relationships, their work, and even the behavior of others if they just stay

disciplined and focused. The problem is that life outside of combat isn't predictable. People have emotions and thoughts that can't be controlled.

Work situations don't always follow a plan. And trying to keep everything under control can create stress and conflict. When things don't go according to plan, frustration and anger can build quickly.

## The reality of life's unpredictability and why it leads to frustration and anger

Life outside the military is full of uncertainty. Unlike combat, where outcomes are tied to training and precision, civilian life doesn't work that way. You can't train your way to a perfect marriage.

You can't plan for every problem at work. People are unpredictable, and life is messy. For a veteran used to controlling their environment, this unpredictability is hard to accept.

When things don't go as planned, veterans often respond with anger and frustration. It feels like failure. If controlling situations worked in combat, why wouldn't it work in civilian life?

When a partner reacts in a way they didn't expect, or when a friend lets them down, it can feel like betrayal. The instinct to tighten control kicks in. Veterans might try to manage every detail of a situation, thinking that if they just do it right, things will fall into place.

But life doesn't work that way. No matter how much effort goes into planning and controlling, unexpected things will happen. A partner might change their mind. A child might act out.

A job might not go as expected. Veterans often struggle to accept that some things are simply out of their hands. This leads to frustration and a sense of helplessness. They may lash out in anger or withdraw completely, feeling like they've failed.

The deeper problem is that combat control tactics don't apply to relationships or everyday life. In combat, emotions are pushed aside to stay focused on the mission.

But in relationships, emotions matter. Trying to control someone's reactions or feelings leads to resentment and distance. The more a veteran tries to control the outcome, the more it slips through their fingers.

## How trying to control relationships backfires

Relationships are built on trust, understanding, and compromise. Trying to control a relationship the same way you would control a combat situation is a recipe for disaster. Veterans often don't realize they are doing this.

They may believe they are helping by setting expectations and making decisions. In their mind, they are protecting their partner, just like they would protect a fellow soldier. But to the person on the receiving end, it feels like control and mistrust.

A veteran may try to control how their partner spends money, what they say, or who they spend time with. They might expect their partner to follow a plan and react a certain way in stressful situations. When their partner doesn't respond as expected, it feels like they are out of control, which triggers frustration and anger.

Instead of adapting and listening, they double down on control. They may raise their voice, shut down emotionally, or try to force the situation into a direction that feels safe.

This creates a cycle of conflict. The more the veteran tries to control, the more the partner resists. Trust starts to erode. The partner may feel suffocated or resentful. They might pull away, emotionally or physically.

The veteran interprets this as rejection or betrayal, which deepens the need to control even more. What starts as an attempt to protect and stabilize the relationship ends up driving the partner away.

Control also damages intimacy. When a veteran constantly tries to control conversations or emotional responses, the partner feels unheard and unvalued. Emotional safety disappears.

The partner may stop sharing their thoughts and feelings because they don't feel like their voice matters. Over time, this erodes the emotional foundation of the relationship.

Another way control backfires is through parenting. Veterans may expect their children to behave with the same discipline and order they learned in the military.

When children push back or act out, the veteran's response is often strict discipline and control. But children need emotional connection and flexibility, not just structure and rules. Over time, the child may stop opening up or feel like they can't meet their parent's expectations.

Control becomes a survival tactic outside of combat. When life feels chaotic, trying to control it gives veterans a sense of order and safety. But that safety comes at a cost. Relationships are not missions to complete or problems to solve.

They require vulnerability and acceptance of things that can't be controlled. Veterans who hold too tightly to control often find themselves isolated and misunderstood.

### Learning to let go of control

The first step in breaking the addiction to control is recognizing it. Veterans have to accept that life is unpredictable and that relationships are not meant to be controlled.

Letting go of control is not the same as weakness. It's a sign of strength to trust others and allow situations to unfold naturally.

Communication is key. Veterans need to express their fears and need for control without trying to manipulate the outcome. Partners need to feel like equals, not subordinates.

When a veteran feels the urge to tighten control, they should stop and ask themselves why. Is it fear of failure? Is

it fear of abandonment? Recognizing the root of the need for control helps break the cycle.

Trusting others is hard for veterans. In combat, trusting the wrong person can be fatal. But in relationships, trust is the foundation of connection.

Learning to trust a partner's decisions and responses, even when they differ from their own, is an important step toward emotional intimacy.

It's also important to accept that failure is not weakness. A relationship disagreement or a difficult work situation is not a sign of failure. It's a part of life.

Veterans need to learn that they don't have to fix everything or manage every detail. Sometimes, the best way to heal a situation is to step back and let it breathe.

Control gives the illusion of safety, but it often creates the opposite effect. True safety comes from emotional connection and trust. Letting go of control doesn't mean losing strength - it means gaining the freedom to build deeper, healthier relationships.

Veterans who learn to release control find that they are no longer fighting their loved ones or themselves. They begin to experience peace and connection in a way that control could never provide.

8

# Self-Destructive Patterns – When the Enemy Is Within

Veterans face many battles after coming home. The fight doesn't always end when the uniform comes off.
Sometimes the hardest battle is the one happening inside.

Self-destructive patterns can sneak up slowly, making life harder without even realizing why. Understanding these patterns is the first step toward stopping them and healing relationships.

## Recognizing personal sabotage and why it happens

Self-sabotage happens when someone unknowingly creates problems for themselves. Veterans often face this because of the emotional weight they carry from combat.

The survival mindset from military service teaches how to stay alert and protect against threats. But when that mindset continues after coming home, it can lead to unhealthy choices.

Pushing away people who care is one form of sabotage. Veterans might avoid connecting with family or friends because they fear being a burden. They might convince themselves that others are better off without them. This creates a cycle where the veteran feels alone and misunderstood, even though people are trying to help.

Substance abuse, risky behavior, and angry outbursts are other forms of self-sabotage. Sometimes the pain inside is

so intense that numbing it with alcohol or drugs feels like the only way to cope. Reckless driving, getting into fights, or making poor financial decisions can also be signs that a veteran is trying to escape emotional pain.

Some veterans sabotage their own happiness because they don't believe they deserve it. Survivor's guilt is common among those who have lost fellow service members in combat.

A veteran might feel guilty for being alive when others didn't make it. This guilt can lead to the belief that happiness or success is undeserved, making it easier to push away opportunities for love and stability.

## The damage of emotional detachment and shutting people out

Emotional detachment is a defense mechanism. In combat, turning off emotions can be necessary for survival. Soldiers are trained to stay calm and focused even in life-threatening situations. But when that emotional wall remains up after coming home, it can hurt relationships.

Loved ones might feel shut out or rejected. A spouse or partner may try to connect emotionally, only to be met with silence or coldness. It's not that the veteran doesn't care - it's that they've trained themselves not to feel too deeply. Emotions were dangerous on the battlefield, and opening up again feels like a risk.

Shutting people out creates distance in relationships. Over time, this distance can lead to resentment and frustration.

A partner might feel like they are walking on eggshells, unsure how to break through the wall. Friends might stop reaching out after being pushed away too many times.

Emotional detachment can also affect parenting. A veteran might struggle to show warmth and affection to their children. They might stay emotionally distant because they fear getting hurt if something happens to them.

This creates confusion for the children, who might not understand why their parent seems uninterested or cold.

Over time, emotional detachment can become a pattern that's hard to break. The veteran might believe that staying distant is better because it prevents emotional pain. But this pattern leaves both the veteran and their loved ones feeling isolated and disconnected.

## Signs that a veteran is spiraling into self-destruction

It's not always easy to recognize self-destructive behavior. Sometimes it looks like someone is just having a bad day or feeling stressed. But when patterns of self-destruction begin to take over, there are clear signs to watch for.

Increased isolation is one of the biggest warning signs. A veteran who starts avoiding family gatherings, skipping phone calls, and retreating into themselves might be heading down a dangerous path.

When someone feels overwhelmed by their thoughts and emotions, cutting off contact can seem like the easiest solution.

Mood swings and emotional outbursts are another sign. A veteran might go from calm to angry in seconds over something small. They might lash out at a partner or child without understanding why. These emotional swings often come from unresolved pain and frustration bubbling under the surface.

Substance abuse is a major red flag. Drinking more often, misusing medications, or turning to illegal drugs are all signs that a veteran is trying to numb emotional pain. Over time, this behavior can lead to addiction, creating even more problems in relationships and daily life.

Neglecting personal care is also a warning sign. A veteran who stops showering, eating regularly, or caring about their appearance might be struggling with depression or hopelessness. When someone no longer feels like they matter, self-care becomes unimportant.

Avoiding responsibilities is another signal that something is wrong. A veteran who stops showing up to work, misses appointments, or ignores important tasks might feel overwhelmed by life. Avoiding responsibilities can be a way to escape feelings of pressure or failure.

Sleep problems are common among veterans spiraling into self-destruction. Trouble falling asleep, waking up frequently, or sleeping too much can signal emotional turmoil. Nightmares and flashbacks may make sleep feel unsafe, causing veterans to avoid rest altogether.

Some veterans might express thoughts of hopelessness or even mention feeling like they're a burden to others. These statements should never be ignored. When

someone starts believing that the world would be better off without them, immediate help is needed.

## Breaking the cycle of self-destruction

Recognizing self-destructive patterns is the first step toward breaking them. It takes courage to face these behaviors and understand where they come from. Veterans need to know that asking for help is not weakness - it's strength.

Therapy and counseling can help veterans process their experiences and learn healthier coping methods. Cognitive-behavioral therapy (CBT) and other traumafocused therapies can help veterans challenge negative thoughts and reframe how they see themselves.

Connecting with other veterans can also be healing. Knowing that others have faced similar struggles helps veterans feel less alone. Support groups offer a safe space to share experiences and learn from others who understand the challenges of transitioning back to civilian life.

Family support plays a huge role in breaking selfdestructive patterns. Loved ones need to know that their efforts to reconnect are valued, even if the veteran struggles to show it. Open communication, patience, and understanding are key to rebuilding trust and closeness.

Replacing unhealthy habits with positive ones helps veterans regain control. Physical activity, creative hobbies, and mindfulness practices can help manage stress and improve mental health. Learning new skills or returning to

school can give veterans a sense of purpose and accomplishment.

Breaking self-destructive patterns takes time and effort. There will be setbacks along the way, but progress is possible. Veterans need to know that they are not alone. They are not weak for struggling. Healing begins when they stop fighting themselves and allow others to walk alongside them.

9

# The Guilt and Regret – Looking at the Wreckage

## The Guilt and Regret - Looking at the Wreckage

Veterans often come to a moment where they see the damage they've caused. It's not always right away. Sometimes it takes years for the truth to sink in. But when it does, it can feel like a wave crashing down, leaving them struggling to breathe.

They start to see the broken relationships, the lost friendships, and the people they pushed away without even realizing why. That realization brings a painful sense of guilt and regret. The wreckage isn't always physical - it's emotional, and it cuts deep.

## When Veterans Realize the Damage They've Done

Coming home from combat is not the same as coming home from a long trip. Combat changes how you see the world and how you see people. Veterans are often taught to be guarded, to stay on high alert, and to protect themselves from harm.

But that mindset doesn't switch off easily in civilian life. Many veterans struggle to let down their guard, even around the people who love them the most.

It's easy to lash out when you feel unsafe. It's easy to push people away when you feel like you need to protect yourself. Over time, those reactions create cracks in

relationships. Arguments happen more often. Silence replaces meaningful conversations. Family and friends start to drift away, not because they don't care, but because they don't know how to reach someone who's emotionally locked down.

The realization of this damage often comes in quiet moments. Maybe it's sitting alone on a Saturday night when you used to have plans with friends. Maybe it's noticing that your phone hasn't rung in days.

Or maybe it's hearing that someone you used to care about is moving on without you. Veterans often reflect on these moments with a mix of confusion and sadness. They didn't mean to cause this damage - but they did.

## The Shame of Losing People Who Mattered Most

Guilt is one thing, but shame cuts even deeper. Guilt says, "I made a mistake." Shame says, "I'm a bad person." Veterans who lose important relationships often carry that sense of shame. It's not just about the actions that caused the breakup - it's about believing that they are fundamentally flawed and unworthy of love.

Shame shows up in different ways. Sometimes it looks like anger. A veteran might lash out at someone trying to reconnect because they feel they don't deserve forgiveness.

Sometimes it looks like withdrawal. A veteran might avoid family gatherings or social events because they don't want to face the people they believe they've hurt. And sometimes it shows up as self-sabotage. Veterans who feel

ashamed might push people away on purpose, convinced that it's better to leave than to risk being left.

There's a heavy sense of loss that comes with shame. Losing someone you love feels like losing a part of yourself. Veterans often replay the final moments of a relationship over and over, wondering what they could have done differently. The regret is intense, but the belief that they are too damaged to fix things is what keeps them stuck.

## The Moment of Clarity: Recognizing the Need for Change

Clarity doesn't always come in a dramatic moment. Sometimes it comes quietly, in the middle of an ordinary day. A veteran might look in the mirror and realize they don't recognize the person staring back at them.

They might get a call from an old friend and feel a surge of hope mixed with fear. Or they might wake up one morning and realize they're tired of feeling alone.

The moment of clarity is when a veteran realizes that they don't have to keep living this way. They can't change the past, but they can decide to face it.

This is the moment when veterans start to ask the hard questions. Why did I push them away? Why couldn't I let them in? What am I afraid of?

This turning point is painful, but it's also powerful.

Recognizing the need for change means accepting responsibility. It's not about blaming themselves for everything that went wrong. It's about owning the parts

they can control and making the choice to try something different.

Veterans who reach this point often feel a mix of fear and hope. Fear that it might be too late to fix things - and hope that maybe it's not.

## Facing the Damage with Honesty

The hardest part about healing is admitting the damage. It's easy to stay in denial and convince yourself that things weren't that bad. But veterans who are serious about healing know that honesty is the only way forward. That means having difficult conversations. It means admitting to the people they've hurt that they were wrong - not with excuses, but with honesty.

Apologies can't erase the damage, but they can open the door to rebuilding trust. Veterans who take this step often find that people are more willing to listen than they expected. Family members and friends who walked away might not have been angry - they might have just been hurt and confused.

Hearing a veteran admit their mistakes and express a desire to make things right can be enough to begin mending those relationships.

Not everyone will be open to reconnecting. Some people might have moved on, and that's a hard truth to accept. But the goal isn't to fix everything. The goal is to make peace with the past and learn how to move forward without carrying the weight of guilt and regret.

## **Learning to Forgive Themselves**

Even if other people are willing to forgive, veterans often struggle to forgive themselves. They replay the worst moments over and over. The harsh words. The missed calls. The broken promises. Forgiving yourself means accepting that you are human and that mistakes don't define you.

Self-forgiveness isn't about forgetting the past. It's about learning from it. Veterans who forgive themselves begin to see that their actions were a result of pain and confusion, not a reflection of their character. They begin to realize that they are not broken - they are healing.

Forgiveness also means giving yourself permission to move forward. Holding on to guilt doesn't make you a better person. It just keeps you stuck. Veterans who learn to forgive themselves begin to feel lighter. They stop waiting for punishment and start looking for peace.

## Rebuilding Trust One Step at a Time

Rebuilding trust is slow. Veterans who are serious about repairing damaged relationships need to understand that trust isn't given - it's earned. That means showing up consistently. It means listening without defensiveness. It means being honest, even when it's uncomfortable.

Small steps matter. A returned phone call. A meaningful conversation. A shared laugh. These moments seem small, but they are the foundation of rebuilding trust. Veterans who stay committed to healing often find that

relationships slowly begin to feel stronger and more secure.

Some relationships won't survive, and that's okay. Veterans who learn to accept this find that they are more at peace with themselves. They understand that rebuilding isn't about getting everyone back - it's about learning how to open up and trust again.

### **Finding Redemption in Connection**

Guilt and regret are heavy burdens. But they don't have to define the rest of a veteran's life. Healing begins when veterans realize that they are not beyond redemption. They have the ability to rebuild, to reconnect, and to create new, healthier relationships.

Redemption comes through connection. Veterans who make peace with the past find that they are more open to the future. They stop expecting the worst and start believing that good things are possible. They begin to trust that they are worthy of love and that healing is not only possible - it's within reach.

The wreckage of the past will always be there. But veterans who face it with honesty and courage find that they are stronger than they thought. They learn that the people who truly care about them are willing to meet them halfway. And most importantly, they learn that it's never too late to start over.

# 10 Breaking the Cycle – Admitting There's a Problem

Many veterans struggle with self-destructive behaviors without even realizing it. The pain and confusion that come from combat experiences often bleed into daily life, creating patterns that can quietly destroy relationships and personal happiness.

Breaking the cycle starts with understanding these behaviors, becoming aware of them, and finding the strength to face them head-on. It's not easy, but it's the first step toward healing.

## How to recognize self-destructive behaviors before they take over

Self-destructive behaviors can take many forms. For veterans, they often show up as anger, withdrawal, substance abuse, and pushing away the people who care most.

It might look like snapping at a partner over something small or isolating yourself from family and friends. Sometimes it's drinking too much or using drugs to numb the pain. Other times, it's shutting down emotionally and refusing to talk about what's going on.

These behaviors usually start as coping mechanisms. The mind and body are trying to protect themselves from pain, but over time, these patterns can grow into something harmful. If you find yourself reacting with intense anger or

feeling like you can't handle simple frustrations, that could be a sign. If you're avoiding people and situations that once brought you joy, that's another red flag.

Veterans are often taught to push through pain and not show weakness. That mindset works in combat but can backfire in civilian life. Ignoring emotional pain or bottling it up creates pressure.

Eventually, that pressure finds a way out, often in destructive ways. Recognizing when you're falling into these patterns is the first step to stopping them.

Pay attention to how you react in difficult moments. Do you lash out or pull away? Do you turn to alcohol or distractions to avoid facing the issue? If you start noticing these patterns, you've already made progress. Selfawareness is key to changing the way you respond.

#### The importance of self-awareness and self-reflection

Self-awareness means being able to step back and look at your actions without judgment. It's hard to do, especially when emotions are running high, but it's one of the most important tools for breaking destructive patterns.

It starts with asking yourself honest questions. Why did I react that way? What am I feeling right now? What am I trying to avoid? These are tough questions, but the answers can reveal a lot about where the pain is coming from.

If you're constantly angry or irritated, it might not be about what's happening in the moment. It could be old wounds from combat or past trauma resurfacing.

Reflection takes time and patience. It's not about fixing everything overnight but about creating space to understand yourself better. Writing in a journal or talking to someone you trust can help. Sometimes just putting your thoughts into words makes them easier to understand.

It's also important to recognize the emotional patterns that come before the destructive behavior. If you know that stress or feeling overwhelmed usually leads to snapping at your partner or drinking too much, you can take steps to address the root issue before it escalates.

Self-awareness isn't about beating yourself up for mistakes. It's about understanding where the reaction is coming from and learning how to change it. Everyone makes mistakes, but the goal is to catch the pattern early and make a different choice next time.

#### The hardest step: admitting control is an illusion

One of the biggest challenges for veterans is letting go of the idea that they have to stay in control at all times. In the military, control is survival. You learn to manage every detail, stay alert, and anticipate threats. That mindset keeps you alive in combat, but it can be damaging in personal relationships.

Trying to control everything creates pressure and tension. When things don't go as planned, it feels like failure.

Veterans often try to manage emotions the same way they would handle a mission. But emotions don't follow the same rules. You can't control how someone else feels, and you can't always control your own emotional responses.

Admitting that control is an illusion feels like weakness, but it's actually a sign of strength. Letting go of control means trusting that you don't have to have all the answers.

It's about accepting that emotions will come and go, and that's okay. You don't have to fix everything. You don't have to carry everything alone.

When you let go of the need to control every situation, you make room for healing. It means allowing yourself to feel emotions without running from them. It means admitting that you need help sometimes and that asking for help isn't a sign of failure. It's a sign that you're human.

Admitting there's a problem doesn't make you weak. It makes you brave. Facing what's broken inside takes more strength than running from it. It's the first step toward breaking the cycle and building healthier relationships.

Learning to let go of control also means forgiving yourself for the mistakes you've made. Self-destructive behaviors often come with guilt and regret.

You might feel like you've hurt people you love or pushed away the ones who tried to help. But holding onto that guilt only makes it harder to move forward.

Forgiveness starts with admitting that you were doing the best you could with the tools you had at the time. You didn't set out to hurt anyone, and you didn't intend to push people away. The goal isn't to erase the past but to understand it so you can make better choices moving forward.

Breaking the cycle means giving yourself permission to heal. That means accepting that you're not perfect and that's okay. It means learning to sit with uncomfortable feelings without trying to control them or push them away. It means recognizing that healing is not about being in charge—it's about being honest with yourself.

Healing also means building trust with the people around you. When you've hurt people, it takes time to rebuild trust. But honesty and self-awareness go a long way. When you can say, "I'm struggling right now," or "I didn't handle that well," you give others permission to support you. That vulnerability creates connection.

Veterans often carry a sense of responsibility for everything that goes wrong. But healing requires letting go of that weight. You don't have to control every outcome, and you don't have to hold everything together on your own. Trusting that others can help you is part of breaking the cycle.

Admitting there's a problem isn't weakness. It's strength. It's choosing to face the pain instead of hiding from it. It's about recognizing that you don't have to fight this battle alone. Healing starts when you let go of control and accept that you're worthy of support, love, and peace.

#### 11

### Relearning Relationships – Becoming Present Again

Veterans often come home from combat with a set of survival skills that worked well in the military but cause problems in personal relationships. When you've been trained to compartmentalize your feelings and stay focused under pressure, it's easy to carry that same mindset into your personal life.

But what worked on the battlefield doesn't work when it comes to rebuilding trust and connection with loved ones. Learning to be present again, to open up emotionally, and to reconnect with the people who care about you is one of the hardest but most important steps in healing.

#### Why Compartmentalization Doesn't Work in Personal Life

Compartmentalization is a survival tool in combat. It allows you to push down fear, grief, and other difficult emotions so you can focus on the mission. In the military, showing vulnerability can be dangerous.

You have to stay sharp and in control at all times because lives depend on it. But in personal relationships, that same mindset creates distance and frustration.

When you compartmentalize at home, you shut people out without even realizing it. A spouse or partner might ask how you're feeling, and you respond with "I'm fine" because that's what you were trained to say.

You might withdraw emotionally when things get stressful, not because you don't care, but because your mind is trained to shut down and focus inward. Over time, this creates emotional walls that are hard to break down.

The people who love you start to feel like they don't know you anymore. They might accuse you of being cold or distant, and you might not even know how to explain why you're acting that way.

The truth is, compartmentalization isn't about not caring - it's about survival. But in a relationship, survival mode feels like rejection to the other person. They don't see the internal struggle; they only see you pulling away. That's why it's so important to recognize when you're falling into that pattern and work toward opening up instead.

#### **Learning to Be Vulnerable and Express Emotions**

For veterans, being vulnerable feels dangerous. In combat, vulnerability can get you killed. Letting your guard down, showing fear, or relying on others is a risk you can't afford to take in a war zone. But back home, vulnerability is what builds trust and intimacy in relationships.

Learning to express emotions after years of shutting them down is hard. You might not even know how to identify what you're feeling because you've been trained to push it aside. It's uncomfortable to sit with emotions like sadness, anger, or fear when you've spent so long avoiding them. But the first step in reconnecting with the people who care about you is allowing yourself to feel those emotions and share them.

It's okay to say, "I'm struggling today," or "I feel overwhelmed." It's okay to cry in front of someone you trust. It's not a sign of weakness - it's a sign of strength. It takes courage to be honest about what's going on inside you. Your partner or family member wants to understand you, but they can't if you keep everything bottled up.

Sometimes expressing emotions means starting small. You might not be able to have a deep heart-to-heart right away, but you can begin by saying, "I'm not okay today, but I'm working on it."

Or even, "I don't know how to talk about this yet, but I want to try." Vulnerability isn't about having all the answers - it's about letting someone see the real you, even when it's messy or confusing.

Being vulnerable also means letting go of the need to control everything. In the military, control is essential. You're trained to anticipate threats, have backup plans, and stay prepared for the worst.

But in relationships, trying to control every outcome only leads to frustration and resentment. Letting your guard down means accepting that you can't control how someone responds to you - but you can control your willingness to be honest and open.

#### Rebuilding Trust with Loved Ones After Years of Distance

Trust is fragile. It takes time to build, but it can be shattered in an instant. When you've been emotionally distant for a long time, rebuilding trust feels like climbing a mountain. Your partner or family member might have built

up resentment or hurt over the years. They might feel like you don't care or that you've given up on the relationship.

The first step in rebuilding trust is showing up consistently. Words alone won't fix the damage. Your loved ones need to see that you're committed to reconnecting. That means being present - physically and emotionally - even when it's uncomfortable.

It means listening without getting defensive, even if you don't agree with what they're saying. It means following through on what you say you'll do, even if it's something small.

Trust isn't about perfection; it's about effort. If you say you'll be home for dinner, be home for dinner. If you promise to listen, really listen - without interrupting or shutting down. Trust grows when the people you care about see that you're making an effort, even when it's hard.

It's also important to acknowledge the hurt you may have caused. Avoiding the topic or pretending like everything is fine won't rebuild trust - it will only create more distance. It's okay to say, "I know I've hurt you, and I'm sorry. I want to fix this." Taking responsibility for your actions shows that you care about how the other person feels.

Rebuilding trust also means accepting that healing takes time. You might feel like you're doing everything right, but the other person may still hesitate to open up again. That's normal. Trust is built in small moments - showing up when you say you will, being honest when it's hard, and staying emotionally present even when you'd rather shut down.

It's not about erasing the past; it's about creating a new foundation. You can't go back and undo the years of emotional distance, but you can choose to be different now. Trust grows when you prove, day by day, that you're not going to disappear again.

#### **Being Present Again**

Being present means more than just being in the same room. It means putting down your phone, turning off distractions, and focusing on the person in front of you. It means listening with your whole attention, not half-listening while thinking about something else. It means responding with care instead of shutting down or brushing things off.

For veterans, staying present can be hard because your mind is used to being on high alert. You might sit down to have a conversation, but part of your brain is scanning for threats or thinking about what might go wrong. That's a hard habit to break, but it's possible.

Start by grounding yourself in the moment. Focus on your breathing. Notice the sounds around you, the feel of the chair beneath you, and the expression on the other person's face. When your mind starts to wander, gently bring it back. Say to yourself, "I'm safe right now. I can let my guard down."

Being present also means accepting silence. You don't have to fill every gap with words. Sometimes just sitting with someone and holding their hand is enough. Presence isn't about fixing everything - it's about letting the other person feel seen and heard.

It's also about patience. Reconnecting with the people you love isn't going to happen overnight. You might feel frustrated when things don't change right away, but that's part of the process. The important thing is to keep showing up. Keep trying. Keep being open.

Healing starts with presence. When you stop hiding behind emotional walls and let yourself be seen, trust can begin to grow again. It won't be perfect, but it doesn't have to be. The people who love you don't expect perfection - they just want you to be real.

# 12 Finding a New Purpose – The Path to Healing

After leaving combat, many veterans struggle with finding a new sense of purpose. The military gives a strong sense of identity and direction. Once that is gone, it's easy to feel lost. The structure, mission, and brotherhood that defined life in the service are no longer there.

This shift can create feelings of emptiness and confusion. But healing starts when veterans discover a new purpose in life. Finding positive outlets, meaningful work, and ways to give back can help veterans rebuild their identity and feel grounded again.

#### **Channeling Energy into Positive Outlets**

Combat teaches veterans to be disciplined, focused, and resilient. These traits are valuable, but when they have no place to be directed, they can turn inward. Anxiety, frustration, and even aggression can build up without an outlet.

That's why finding positive ways to channel that energy is so important. Physical activity, like working out, hiking, or participating in sports, can help veterans manage stress and feel more in control.

Creative activities like writing, painting, or playing music can also give veterans a way to process their emotions.

Some veterans find relief through outdoor adventures. Hunting, fishing, and camping provide peace and a connection to nature. Others take up hobbies like woodworking, mechanics, or gardening.

These activities give a sense of accomplishment and a way to stay grounded. The key is to find something that feels meaningful and gives a sense of progress. When the mind and body are engaged, it's easier to stay balanced and calm.

### The Importance of Mentorship, Service, and Meaningful Work

Many veterans find healing by helping others. The bond formed through service doesn't have to end after the military. Becoming a mentor or coach for other veterans or young people can provide a powerful sense of purpose.

Veterans have valuable life experience, problem-solving skills, and leadership abilities that are valuable in the civilian world. Sharing those skills helps not only the person being mentored but also the veteran themselves.

Some veterans find new purpose by volunteering in their communities. Working with local charities, homeless shelters, or schools gives a sense of contribution and belonging. Being part of something larger helps to fill the void left after leaving the military. It restores the sense of mission that was once central to life.

Finding meaningful work is another way to regain purpose. Veterans often have skills that transfer well to fields like law enforcement, security, healthcare, and teaching. But

it's important to choose work that aligns with personal values and passions. Veterans who find jobs where they feel they are making a difference often experience greater satisfaction and stability.

Work provides not only financial support but also a daily structure and social connection, which are critical for emotional health.

#### **Developing a New Identity Outside of Combat**

One of the biggest challenges veterans face is figuring out who they are once the uniform comes off. In the military, identity is tied to rank, position, and the mission. After service, that structure is gone.

Many veterans feel like they've lost a part of themselves. This can lead to confusion, depression, and even anger. But developing a new identity is possible with time and effort.

The first step is accepting that life after service will be different. It's normal to grieve the loss of that structured identity. Veterans should give themselves permission to feel that loss without judgment. Letting go of the past doesn't mean forgetting it - it means making room for something new.

Building a new identity starts with recognizing strengths and values outside of the military. Veterans are often hardworking, dependable, and resourceful. These qualities don't disappear when service ends - they just need to be applied in a new way. Some veterans find purpose in leadership roles, while others thrive in creative or

technical fields. The key is to try different things and allow the new identity to take shape naturally.

Personal relationships are also important in building a new sense of self. Reconnecting with family and friends helps veterans feel grounded and supported. Talking openly about the transition from military to civilian life can also help.

Sometimes veterans feel pressure to figure everything out on their own. But asking for help and leaning on trusted people can make the process easier.

#### **Embracing Change and Moving Forward**

Transitioning from military to civilian life is not easy. Veterans often face setbacks and challenges along the way. But healing comes when veterans embrace the idea that their value isn't tied to their past or their military service.

Finding new ways to grow, contribute, and connect gives life new meaning. The strength and discipline gained from the military can be powerful tools for building a fulfilling future.

It's also important to accept that healing is a process. Some days will be harder than others. It's not about finding a quick fix - it's about learning to live with the changes and discovering new ways to feel whole.

Veterans who focus on personal growth, connection, and contribution often find that their new purpose is just as meaningful as their time in service.

Finding a new purpose isn't about replacing the past. It's about building on it. Veterans who learn to carry the lessons of their service into a new chapter of life can find peace and strength. The path to healing isn't always straight, but it is possible.

Veterans who are willing to explore new opportunities, lean on support systems, and engage in meaningful work will discover that life after service can be just as rewarding as life in uniform.

#### 13

# Treatment and Support – Where to Turn for Help

Healing from the effects of combat takes time, patience, and the right kind of support. For many veterans, the hardest part is admitting they need help. It can feel like a weakness to reach out, but the truth is that asking for help is a sign of strength.

The road to healing is not a straight path, and it often requires guidance from trained professionals and supportive communities.

Understanding the different types of help available can make a huge difference in rebuilding personal relationships and finding peace within.

# The role of therapy, coaching, and veteran support programs

Therapy is one of the most effective ways for veterans to work through the emotional and psychological effects of combat. Talking to a mental health professional can help make sense of difficult feelings like anger, guilt, and sadness.

Therapists are trained to guide veterans through these emotions in a way that feels safe and non-judgmental. They can also help identify patterns of destructive behavior and find healthier ways to cope.

Coaching is another valuable resource. A life coach or peer mentor can provide guidance on setting personal goals, improving communication skills, and rebuilding trust with loved ones.

Unlike therapy, coaching focuses more on the future and how to make positive changes moving forward. Some veterans find it helpful to work with both a therapist and a coach to balance emotional healing with practical life improvements.

Veteran support programs are essential for long-term healing. Programs like the Veterans Affairs (VA) system offer access to therapy, support groups, and medical care.

There are also non-profit organizations that focus specifically on helping veterans adjust to civilian life. Peer support groups allow veterans to connect with others who understand what they've been through.

Talking with other veterans can create a sense of belonging and reduce feelings of isolation.

Support programs also offer resources for families. Healing isn't just about the veteran—it's about rebuilding the connections that have been damaged by the effects of combat.

Family therapy and relationship coaching can help spouses, children, and other loved ones understand what the veteran is going through and learn how to offer the right kind of support.

#### How talking about struggles can prevent destruction

Keeping emotions bottled up can be dangerous. Many veterans feel that they need to stay strong and avoid showing weakness, even when they're struggling.

This often leads to anger, emotional distance, and eventually the breakdown of personal relationships. Talking about what's going on inside can stop this downward spiral before it starts.

Opening up about feelings is not easy, especially for those who have been trained to keep emotions in check. Veterans are often taught to focus on the mission and push aside feelings of fear or sadness. But once they return to civilian life, those feelings don't just go away—they build up until they explode.

This is why it's so important to create a safe space where veterans feel comfortable talking about their experiences.

Trusted friends and family members can be a good starting point. It's important to let veterans speak without judgment or interruption. Sometimes they need to vent without someone trying to "fix" the problem. Just being heard can make a big difference.

For some veterans, talking to another veteran feels safer than talking to a civilian. Peer support groups allow veterans to share experiences without fear of being misunderstood.

When veterans see that others have faced similar struggles and found ways to heal, it gives them hope that they can heal too.

Professional therapy provides another layer of support. Therapists understand the psychological effects of combat and know how to guide veterans through difficult emotions.

They can teach coping skills, help veterans process trauma, and work on rebuilding trust with loved ones. Therapy is not about reliving the trauma—it's about understanding it and learning how to move forward.

Talking openly about mental health reduces the shame and stigma that often surround it. When veterans realize they're not alone and that others have faced similar battles, they're more likely to seek help before things reach a breaking point.

## Understanding that healing is a lifelong journey, not a quick fix

Many veterans want to feel better immediately. After years of dealing with emotional pain and relationship struggles, it's natural to hope for a quick solution. Unfortunately, healing doesn't work that way. It's a process that takes time, effort, and patience.

Healing starts with understanding that there's no perfect roadmap. Some days will feel better than others. There will be setbacks and difficult moments. What matters is staying committed to the process and not giving up when things get hard.

Therapy and support programs are not a one-time fix—they're tools that need to be used consistently. Veterans who make therapy a regular part of their lives often find that it helps them stay grounded and emotionally balanced.

Even after significant progress, regular check-ins with a therapist or support group can prevent old patterns from returning.

Healing also involves finding new ways to manage stress and emotional triggers. Veterans may need to adjust their coping strategies as they grow and change. What worked at the beginning of the healing process may not work five years down the line. Flexibility and willingness to try new approaches are key.

Support from loved ones is another important part of the healing journey. Veterans need to feel that they are not alone. Family members and partners who understand the healing process can help veterans stay on track and provide encouragement during difficult times.

It's important for loved ones to be patient and not expect immediate change. Healing happens in layers, and it can't be rushed.

Veterans also need to give themselves grace during the healing process. It's easy to get frustrated when things don't improve quickly, but healing is not about perfection—it's about progress. Learning to forgive oneself for mistakes and setbacks is a huge part of emotional growth.

The goal of healing is not to erase the past—it's to learn how to live with it in a way that brings peace and stability. The experiences of combat will always be a part of the veteran's story, but they don't have to define the future. With the right support, veterans can build a life that is meaningful and fulfilling.

#### Taking the first step

Reaching out for help is the hardest part for many veterans. Admitting that there's a problem feels like failure, but it's actually the opposite—it's a sign of strength. Asking for help means taking control of the situation and choosing to move toward healing.

Veterans who feel overwhelmed should start small. Reaching out to a trusted friend, attending a support group meeting, or scheduling an appointment with a therapist are all meaningful first steps. There's no need to tackle everything at once. Healing happens one step at a time.

The most important thing is to remember that no one has to face the battle alone. Help is available, and there are people who care and understand.

Taking that first step toward healing can open the door to a new chapter of life—one built on connection, trust, and emotional peace.

#### 14

# Repairing Relationships – What It Takes to Rebuild

#### Repairing Relationships - What It Takes to Rebuild

Rebuilding relationships after they've been broken is not easy. When trust has been damaged, it can feel impossible to find a way back. For veterans, the struggle is often even harder because of the emotional weight and trauma carried from combat.

But healing is possible. Repairing relationships takes time, honesty, and a willingness to face uncomfortable truths. It's about owning mistakes, listening, and finding a path toward trust again.

#### How to apologize, make amends, and restore trust

An apology is more than just saying "I'm sorry." It's about taking responsibility for the hurt caused and showing that you understand the impact of your actions. Veterans often carry guilt for things they've done or said during difficult times. That guilt can make it hard to face loved ones and admit mistakes.

An honest apology starts with owning the behavior. Instead of saying, "I'm sorry you feel that way," try saying, "I'm sorry for what I did." Acknowledging the action instead of the reaction helps the other person feel heard. Be specific about what happened. For example, "I'm sorry for losing my temper and yelling at you last week. That was wrong, and you didn't deserve it."

After apologizing, the next step is making amends. This means actively trying to repair the damage. If the harm was emotional, it could mean rebuilding trust through consistency and open communication. If it was physical or financial harm, it might mean helping to fix what was broken or offering to cover the cost.

Restoring trust takes time. It's not about grand gestures but small, steady steps. Keeping your word, showing up when you say you will, and responding calmly during conflict are ways to show that change is real. Trust isn't rebuilt overnight, but consistency helps it grow.

# Accepting that not all relationships can be repaired—but growth is possible

Sometimes, no matter how much effort is made, a relationship cannot be repaired. The damage might be too deep, or the other person may not be ready to heal. That's hard to accept, especially when there's a deep desire to fix what's broken.

Letting go of a relationship doesn't mean failure. It means recognizing that growth sometimes comes through release. Veterans often carry the weight of loss, both in and out of service. Letting go of a relationship can feel like another form of loss, but it can also open the door to personal healing.

Growth happens when you reflect on what went wrong and how you can improve going forward. Maybe it means learning to communicate better or managing emotional reactions more calmly. Even if the relationship doesn't

survive, the lessons gained from trying to repair it can shape healthier future connections.

It's also important to give others the space to heal in their own time. If someone is not ready to reconnect, pushing them will only create more distance. Respect their boundaries, but leave the door open if they change their mind. Healing is a two-way street, and sometimes the other person needs more time to walk their side of it.

#### Learning to let go of control and embrace connection

Control is often a survival mechanism for veterans. In combat, control can mean the difference between life and death. But in relationships, trying to control everything can push people away. It's hard to trust others when you've learned to rely only on yourself, but connection requires vulnerability.

Letting go of control starts with accepting that you cannot fix everything. You cannot control how someone else feels or responds. What you can control is how you communicate and how you show up.

Listening is one of the most powerful ways to rebuild connection. When you listen without planning a response or trying to solve the problem, the other person feels valued. Listening builds trust because it shows that you care more about understanding their experience than defending yourself.

Letting go of control also means allowing others to help you. Veterans often struggle with asking for help because it can feel like weakness. But letting someone in and

accepting support builds trust. It shows that you value the relationship enough to share the burden.

Another part of releasing control is being honest about your emotions. If you're feeling anxious or angry, say so. Trying to hide those feelings creates distance. Vulnerability brings people closer because it shows that you trust them enough to be real.

Rebuilding a relationship also means forgiving yourself. Veterans often carry guilt for things they've done or said in moments of stress. That guilt can make it hard to accept love and trust from others. Forgiveness doesn't mean excusing the behavior—it means accepting that you are human and allowed to grow.

Connection grows when you stop trying to control the outcome and focus on the present moment. When you let go of the need to manage everything, you create space for natural healing and deeper trust.

#### Facing setbacks without giving up

Repairing a relationship isn't a straight line. There will be setbacks. Old habits might slip back in. Misunderstandings may happen. Trust might wobble. The key is not to let those setbacks define the whole process.

If an argument happens, step back and cool down before responding. Rushing to fix things in the heat of the moment often makes things worse. Once calm, acknowledge what happened without defensiveness. "I'm sorry for what I said earlier. I got frustrated, but that's not an excuse to speak to you that way."

It's also important to avoid falling into the pattern of self-blame. Veterans often carry a deep sense of guilt and shame. If the relationship isn't healing as quickly as hoped, it's easy to blame yourself. But rebuilding trust takes time. Progress is measured in steady improvement, not perfection.

Setbacks are not signs of failure—they're part of the process. When they happen, use them as an opportunity to reflect and adjust. Ask yourself, "What could I have done differently?" and "How can I respond better next time?" Growth happens through these moments of self-awareness.

#### Choosing to move forward

Healing is not about erasing the past. It's about building something stronger in its place. Relationships are not meant to be perfect—they are meant to be real. When both sides are willing to face the truth, own their mistakes, and show up consistently, rebuilding is possible.

Moving forward means focusing on what you can control: honesty, communication, and consistency. It's about creating new patterns and letting go of the fear that things will fall apart again. Trust grows when both people feel seen, heard, and valued.

Repairing relationships after trauma takes courage. It means facing hard truths, letting go of old habits, and allowing others to see your vulnerable side. Not every relationship will survive that process—but the ones that do will be stronger for it.

# 15 A New Mission – Choosing to Live Fully

Veterans face a tough challenge when they return home. After years of living with a sense of purpose in the military, the transition to civilian life can feel empty. The structure, discipline, and sense of duty that defined their lives are suddenly gone.

This shift can leave many veterans feeling lost and disconnected. But the truth is, the skills and experiences gained in the military can be turned into a new mission - one that involves living fully and helping others find their way too.

## How veterans can take what they've learned and help others

Veterans possess a unique set of skills that most civilians will never understand. The ability to stay calm under pressure, work as part of a team, and lead through difficult situations are valuable tools in everyday life.

These skills don't disappear after leaving the military - they can be used to guide others who are struggling. Veterans have walked through fear, pain, and uncertainty. That experience makes them powerful sources of strength for others who face similar battles.

Helping other veterans can be one of the most healing acts. It creates a sense of connection and purpose. When

veterans come together to support each other, it forms a bond similar to the brotherhood found in the military.

Simple acts like sharing advice about managing stress, guiding someone through the VA system, or just listening without judgment can make a difference. Veterans helping veterans creates a sense of belonging that many miss after leaving the service.

Community outreach is another powerful way veterans can help. Speaking to high school students, working with veterans' organizations, or volunteering at local events gives veterans a new way to serve. Leadership doesn't end with the uniform - it shifts into a new kind of mission.

Veterans understand resilience in a way that few others do. By helping others find strength, they can rediscover their own sense of purpose.

#### The power of sharing stories and breaking the silence

Silence can be one of the hardest things to break after military service. Many veterans struggle with the idea of opening up about their experiences. They've been trained to keep emotions in check and push through difficult times without showing weakness.

But carrying that silence creates a heavy burden. The truth is, sharing those experiences can be freeing - not only for the veteran but also for those listening.

Talking about the hard moments - the fear, the loss, the guilt - makes it possible to release the weight of those memories. When one veteran shares their story, it creates

space for others to do the same. It helps to know that someone else understands what it feels like to wake up in a cold sweat, feel overwhelmed by guilt, or struggle to reconnect with family.

Sharing also allows loved ones to understand the veteran's experience. Family members often feel locked out of the emotional world that veterans live in. When a veteran opens up, it creates a bridge.

It doesn't mean that every detail has to be shared, but allowing loved ones to understand the struggle creates connection and trust. It helps break down the walls that keep relationships strained.

Support groups and peer counseling also provide safe places to share. Sitting with others who have walked the same road creates a sense of safety.

There's no need to explain military terms or why certain memories are hard to face - everyone in the room gets it. That kind of understanding makes it easier to open up without fear of judgment.

For many veterans, creative expression also becomes a form of sharing. Writing, music, art, and public speaking offer powerful outlets. It allows veterans to tell their stories in a way that feels comfortable and natural.

Breaking the silence doesn't have to mean sitting down and explaining everything at once - it can come through music, painting, or even writing letters that no one else will read. The important step is finding a way to let those memories breathe instead of keeping them buried.

#### Choosing a new way forward

After the military, it's easy to feel like life has lost its purpose. Many veterans describe feeling like they're drifting - unsure of what comes next. The truth is, life after service doesn't have to feel empty. Veterans have already proven their strength and resilience. The challenge is shifting that sense of mission into something new.

Choosing a new way forward means deciding what matters most. For many veterans, it's relationships. Military life teaches sacrifice, but personal relationships often get pushed aside.

Rebuilding those relationships takes effort, but it's worth it. Being present with family, reconnecting with old friends, and making time for loved ones creates a foundation of support that makes life more meaningful.

For some veterans, building a new life involves finding a career that aligns with their values. Jobs in law enforcement, emergency services, teaching, and counseling allow veterans to continue serving others.

Business ownership is another path that gives veterans a sense of independence and control. The key is finding a purpose that feels meaningful.

Learning to slow down and enjoy life is another part of choosing a new path. Veterans are used to high-stress situations where quick decisions can mean life or death.

That sense of urgency doesn't translate well to civilian life. Taking time to relax, enjoy hobbies, and appreciate quiet

moments is a skill that takes practice. Spending time with family, working on a project, or simply taking a walk without an agenda are all ways to slow down and reconnect with life.

Relationships also become a new focus. Veterans are trained to be self-reliant, but rebuilding connections means learning to rely on others. It's about letting go of the need to control everything and trusting that others can provide support. Asking for help is not a weakness - it's a way to deepen relationships and build trust.

Choosing to live fully means accepting that the past will always be part of the story. The goal is not to erase the hard moments but to make peace with them. Healing comes from understanding that the skills, strength, and resilience developed in the military can be used to build a meaningful life.

The new mission is not about survival - it's about living. It's about finding joy in simple moments, rebuilding relationships, and discovering that strength comes not only from facing challenges but also from allowing others to stand beside you.

#### **Embracing the future**

Choosing to live fully is not about forgetting the past - it's about using it to create a better future. Veterans have already shown incredible strength, courage, and resilience. The next step is learning to apply those qualities to a new mission. Helping others, sharing stories, and reconnecting with loved ones creates a sense of purpose.

It's not an easy road. There will be setbacks and moments of doubt. But veterans are trained to push through hard times and adapt to changing situations.

That same strength can be used to rebuild relationships and create a life that feels whole. Choosing to live fully is the ultimate mission - one that leads to healing, connection, and a renewed sense of purpose.

# Conclusion: The Choice to Self-Destruct or Rebuild

Reaching the end of this journey, it's clear that the path of self-destruction is familiar and easy to slip into. The habits that combat veterans develop during service often carry over into civilian life, shaping how they handle stress, relationships, and personal challenges.

Looking back on this journey, it's important to recognize the patterns that have led to destruction - and understand that there's always a choice to change course.

Veterans are trained to survive, to push through pain and discomfort without showing weakness. In combat, that mindset can save lives. But in life after service, that same mindset can lead to isolation, strained relationships, and self-sabotage.

The need for control, the craving for adrenaline, and the habit of shutting down emotionally can slowly break down even the strongest bonds with family and friends. Looking at the wreckage, it's easy to feel stuck, wondering how things reached this point.

But understanding the patterns is the first step toward breaking them. The repeated cycles of anger, withdrawal, and guilt don't have to define the future. Recognizing the damage caused by these habits isn't about assigning blame - it's about taking responsibility and deciding what happens next. Self-destruction is a learned behavior, but rebuilding is a choice.

# **Understanding the Patterns**

For many veterans, the cycle of self-destruction begins quietly. The stress of adjusting to civilian life creates tension. Small conflicts with loved ones can spiral into bigger fights. The instinct to withdraw, to protect oneself from emotional pain, becomes the default response.

Over time, the need for control, the craving for intensity, and the inability to express vulnerability begin to corrode relationships. The same training that kept a veteran alive in combat becomes a roadblock to connection and trust.

It's not that veterans don't care about their loved ones. Most of the time, it's the opposite. The desire to protect those closest to them often leads to emotional distance. Pushing people away feels like the safer option.

After all, if no one gets too close, no one can get hurt. But that approach slowly erodes intimacy and trust.

The guilt that comes with realizing the damage can be overwhelming. Veterans often feel like they're failing their families, even though they've been trying their best.

This creates a dangerous loop - feeling unworthy of love, withdrawing even more, and repeating the pattern of hurt. Without intervention, the cycle repeats until relationships are permanently damaged or lost.

# The Choice to Change

Every veteran eventually reaches a crossroads. Continue down the path of destruction or choose to rebuild. That

choice isn't easy. Changing long-held habits takes courage and commitment. But it's possible - and it starts with admitting that the current path isn't working.

Rebuilding begins with vulnerability. For veterans, opening up about feelings can feel unnatural and even dangerous. It's hard to break down the walls that have been built over years of training and survival.

But trust is only rebuilt when walls come down. Talking about feelings, fears, and regrets isn't a sign of weakness - it's a step toward strength and healing.

Seeking professional help is often the turning point. Therapists, counselors, and veteran support groups understand the unique challenges that come with life after service.

Talking to someone who knows the territory and can offer guidance without judgment makes a difference. It's not about fixing the past - it's about learning how to move forward without repeating the same mistakes.

Rebuilding also requires forgiveness - not just for others, but for oneself. The mistakes of the past can't be changed. But carrying guilt and shame only fuels the cycle of self-destruction.

Letting go of that burden is the only way to heal. Forgiving oneself for not knowing better, for reacting poorly, or for failing to protect loved ones is an essential part of rebuilding.

Trust takes time to rebuild, but small steps matter. Being present, listening without defensiveness, and admitting when you're wrong rebuilds trust brick by brick. It's not about perfection - it's about consistency and showing up, even when it's hard.

# **Reaching Out for Help**

No one can rebuild alone. The temptation to handle things alone is strong for veterans - after all, independence and self-reliance are deeply ingrained. But true healing happens in connection with others. Asking for help isn't weakness; it's strength.

Support from family and friends matters, but professional support is just as critical. Therapists, veteran groups, and counselors specialize in helping veterans untangle the emotional and psychological knots created by trauma and combat experience.

Talking to others who've walked the same road makes a difference. It's easier to rebuild when you know you're not alone.

Accepting help also means letting others see the real you - not the tough, guarded exterior, but the person underneath. That requires courage, but it creates space for real connection. Vulnerability isn't about exposing weakness - it's about allowing others to meet you where you are and support you as you heal.

#### **Finding Purpose Again**

Healing isn't just about fixing broken relationships - it's about finding purpose. Veterans often struggle with a sense of aimlessness after service. The loss of structure, mission, and identity can create a void that's hard to fill. Rebuilding means finding a new purpose - something meaningful to work toward.

That purpose doesn't have to be grand or complicated. It can be as simple as strengthening relationships with family or helping other veterans who are struggling. Purpose comes from feeling useful, needed, and connected. Volunteering, mentoring, and supporting others helps fill the void left after service.

Purpose also comes from personal growth. Learning how to communicate better, how to manage emotions, and how to trust again creates a stronger foundation for future relationships. It's not about going back to who you were before service - it's about becoming a stronger, more balanced version of yourself.

# **Choosing Growth Over Destruction**

The choice to self-destruct or rebuild is always there. No one can make that decision for you. Continuing destructive patterns may feel easier in the short term, but it leads to isolation, regret, and deeper pain. Choosing growth means stepping into discomfort, facing the hard truths, and committing to change.

Growth isn't linear. There will be setbacks, mistakes, and moments of doubt. But progress comes from persistence.

Each small step toward vulnerability, trust, and connection creates momentum. Healing isn't about perfection - it's about showing up, trying again, and staying committed even when it's hard.

Veterans are not defined by their mistakes or the damage they've caused. They are defined by the strength it takes to face those mistakes and rebuild. Self-destruction isn't inevitable - it's a choice. And so is healing. The path forward isn't about erasing the past - it's about building a better future.

#### The Next Step

The road ahead isn't easy. But it's possible. Every veteran has the power to choose growth over destruction. Reaching out for help, rebuilding trust, and finding a new purpose takes work - but it's worth it. The past doesn't have to define the future. The choice to heal, to reconnect, and to grow is available to every veteran who's willing to take it.

Healing starts with one decision: to stop repeating the patterns of destruction and choose a better way forward. The path isn't easy, but it leads to peace, connection, and a sense of purpose that lasts. The choice to self-destruct or rebuild is in your hands.

# About the Author – Shawn Hibbard

# Founder & Director of Nautical Salute

Shawn Hibbard's life is a testament to resilience, courage, and service. From a challenging childhood to a distinguished military career, his journey has shaped his dedication to helping fellow veterans heal and find peace.

Born into a difficult environment, Shawn faced early adversity that few could imagine. At just three years old, he and other family members fled their home due to trauma and instability. This marked the beginning of a tumultuous childhood spent in foster care.

Between the ages of 3 and 18, Shawn lived in 15 different foster homes, 2 group homes, and even a detention center. Despite these challenges, his determination remained unshaken. He graduated from Sherando High School in Virginia in 1997, proving his strength and commitment to his future.

Following high school, Shawn pursued a path of service by enlisting in the United States Army. After completing Advanced Infantry Training (AIT), he served in various capacities across the globe, including assignments in Germany, Fort Irwin (California), and Fort Bragg (North Carolina), where he underwent additional specialized training.

His military career is marked by excellence and bravery. In 2003, Shawn attended Special Weapons and Tactics (SWAT) School and completed Sniper School that same

year. He deployed to Afghanistan two times - from 2004 to 2005 and again in 2009. Then he served a six-month deployment to the United States Pentagon.

His valor in combat earned him the prestigious Bronze Star Medal with Valor in 2009 for his actions in Afghanistan. In 2012, his dedication and heroism were recognized when he was selected as a Hero Soldier for the U.S. Army All-American Football Team.

After 22 years of Honorable service, Shawn retired from the Army in 2018. Transitioning into civilian life, he works as a government contractor while seeking new ways to give back to the veteran community.

Inspired by his own journey of healing and the challenges many veterans face, Shawn founded Nautical Salute, a non-profit organization dedicated to providing restorative and therapeutic experiences for military members.

Nautical Salute's mission is to offer veterans the opportunity to reconnect with themselves and others through maritime adventures and support programs designed to promote mental and emotional well-being.

Through Nautical Salute, Shawn Hibbard continues his lifelong commitment to service, ensuring that those who have given so much for their country receive the healing and support they deserve.

Shawn is available for speaking to your organization, company, place of worship, and other events. Reach out to him at nauticalsalute@gmail.com

# Appendix A 100 Affirmations Leading to Recovery

Affirmations are powerful tools that help rewire thought patterns and strengthen emotional resilience. For veterans, repeating positive affirmations can help shift destructive thinking, rebuild self-trust, and improve relationships.

The following affirmations are designed to reinforce the key lessons from this book - healing, self-acceptance, vulnerability, and growth.

# **Affirmations for Self-Acceptance**

- 1. I am enough, just as I am.
- 2. I accept my past without judgment.
- 3. I release the need to be perfect.
- 4. My mistakes do not define me.
- 5. I am worthy of love and forgiveness.
- 6. My value is not tied to my accomplishments.
- 7. I honor my journey and growth.
- 8. I give myself permission to heal.
- 9. I am allowed to take things one step at a time.
- 10. I release guilt and embrace peace.

# **Affirmations for Trust and Vulnerability**

- 11. It's safe to ask for help.
- 12. I trust the people who care about me.
- 13. I am open to giving and receiving love.
- 14. Vulnerability is a strength, not a weakness.
- 15. I am allowed to express my feelings.
- 16. I am safe when I open my heart.
- 17. Trusting others helps me heal.
- 18. I can set boundaries without guilt.
- 19. My emotions are valid and important.
- 20. I am learning to trust myself.

# **Affirmations for Letting Go of Control**

- 21. I release the need to control everything.
- 22. I am allowed to rest and let others help me.
- 23. I trust the process of life.
- 24. I am strong even when I'm not in control.
- 25. I release the fear of uncertainty.
- 26. I am flexible and open to change.
- 27. I can handle whatever comes my way.
- 28. I let go of the need to fix everything.
- 29. I trust others to support me.
- 30. I surrender to peace and trust the outcome.

# **Affirmations for Overcoming Self-Destructive Habits**

- 31. I am not defined by my past mistakes.
- 32. I choose growth over destruction.
- 33. I can break unhealthy patterns.
- 34. I release the need to punish myself.
- 35. I am learning to respond, not react.
- 36. I am patient with my healing.
- 37. My setbacks do not erase my progress.
- 38. I forgive myself for my mistakes.

- 39. I am in control of my choices.
- 40. Each day is a chance to start fresh.

# **Affirmations for Emotional Healing**

- 41. I am allowed to feel my emotions fully.
- 42. My emotions do not control me.
- 43. I am at peace with my feelings.
- 44. I am learning how to manage my anger.
- 45. I release resentment and welcome peace.
- 46. I am not defined by my trauma.
- 47. I am gentle with myself when I struggle.
- 48. I choose to respond with patience and love.
- 49. Healing takes time, and that's okay.
- 50. I am stronger than my pain.

# **Affirmations for Repairing Relationships**

- 51. I am capable of rebuilding trust.
- 52. I am learning to communicate openly.
- 53. I am patient with others and myself.
- 54. I listen with an open heart.
- 55. I allow others to see the real me.
- 56. I am worthy of deep and meaningful connections.
- 57. I approach conflicts with understanding.
- 58. I take responsibility without shame.
- 59. I value honesty and vulnerability in my relationships.
- 60. I am learning to trust again.

# **Affirmations for Seeking Help**

- 61. Asking for help is a sign of strength.
- 62. I am not alone in my healing.
- 63. Support is available to me when I need it.
- 64. I trust those who want to help me.
- 65. I am allowed to lean on others.
- 66. Seeking help makes me stronger.

- 67. I am not a burden to those who care about me.
- 68. I can ask for support without guilt.
- 69. I am brave for reaching out.
- 70. I deserve support and understanding.

#### **Affirmations for Self-Trust and Confidence**

- 71. I trust myself to make the right decisions.
- 72. I am capable of handling life's challenges.
- 73. I believe in my strength and resilience.
- 74. My instincts guide me toward the right path.
- 75. I trust my ability to navigate hard times.
- 76. I am strong and capable.
- 77. I make decisions with confidence.
- 78. I am learning to trust my inner wisdom.
- 79. I know what's best for me.
- 80. I trust myself to heal.

# **Affirmations for Releasing Guilt and Shame**

- 81. I am not responsible for other people's happiness.
- 82. I forgive myself for the things I cannot change.
- 83. I release shame and embrace acceptance.
- 84. I deserve peace and happiness.
- 85. I am not defined by my worst moments.
- 86. I let go of guilt and make space for healing.
- 87. I am human, and I allow myself to be imperfect.
- 88. I choose to focus on growth, not regret.
- 89. I am proud of how far I've come.
- 90. My past does not control my future.

# **Affirmations for Moving Forward**

- 91. I am capable of creating a new future.
- 92. I trust the path ahead.
- 93. I choose to live with purpose and joy.
- 94. I have the strength to keep going.
- 95. I release fear and welcome peace.
- 96. I am grateful for new opportunities.
- 97. I am building a better life each day.
- 98. I am open to new beginnings.
- 99. I release the weight of the past.
- 100. I am ready to step into a new chapter.

# Appendix B Self-Destruct Questionnaire

This self-administered questionnaire is designed to help you assess your current patterns of behavior and emotional responses. The goal is to become aware of self-destructive tendencies, recognize areas where growth is needed, and track your progress over time.

Answer each question honestly, scoring yourself from **1 to 5** based on how often the statement applies to you:

- 1 Never
- 2 Rarely
- 3 Often
- 4 More than Often
- 5 Frequently

The goal is to lower your score over time as you work on breaking destructive patterns and improving your emotional and relational health. Retake the test monthly to track your progress and identify areas where you may need more focus.

#### Self-Destruct Questionnaire

# **Emotional Regulation and Coping**

- 1. I feel overwhelmed by my emotions.
- 2. I react with anger or frustration when things don't go my way.
- 3. I find it difficult to calm down after being upset.
- 4. I avoid dealing with my emotions by distracting myself.
- 5. I feel emotionally numb or disconnected from my feelings.

# **Trust and Vulnerability**

- 6. I find it hard to trust others, even those closest to me.
- 7. I hesitate to open up about my thoughts and feelings.
- 8. I assume people will hurt or betray me.
- 9. I push people away when they try to get close to me.
- 10. I feel like I have to handle everything on my own.

# **Control and Flexibility**

- 11. I feel the need to control every situation.
- 12. I get anxious when things feel out of my control.
- 13. I struggle to adapt when things don't go as planned.
- 14. I feel uncomfortable relying on others for help.
- 15. I avoid situations where I don't feel in control.

#### Self-Destructive Behaviors

- 16. I engage in unhealthy coping mechanisms (drinking, overeating, risky behavior).
- 17. I sabotage relationships when they start to feel too close.
- 18. I find myself repeating the same destructive patterns.
- 19. I feel unworthy of happiness or success.
- 20. I intentionally push away good opportunities or relationships.

# **Healing and Moving Forward**

- 21. I find it hard to forgive myself for past mistakes.
- 22. I feel like I'm stuck and unable to move forward.
- 23. I struggle to believe that I can change my life.
- 24. I resist seeking help because I think I should handle things on my own.
- 25. I feel like I don't deserve to heal or be happy.

# Scoring and Interpretation

After completing the questionnaire, total your score:

- 25 50: Healthy patterns You have a good level of emotional awareness and resilience. Continue working on trust and vulnerability to strengthen your relationships.
- 51 75: Moderate risk You may be struggling with emotional regulation and trust. Focus on developing healthier coping strategies and improving communication with loved ones.
- 76 100: High risk You likely have self-destructive patterns that are interfering with your emotional well-being and relationships. Consider seeking professional support and working on selfawareness and vulnerability.
- 101 125: Severe risk Self-destructive habits are significantly affecting your life and relationships.
   It's important to reach out for support and actively work on breaking these patterns.

# Tracking Your Progress

The goal is to lower your score over time. Retake the questionnaire every month and track how your score changes. A decrease in your score indicates progress toward healthier emotional patterns and improved relationships.

If your score increases or stays the same, consider adjusting your approach or seeking additional support.

# Appendix C Example Letters to Loved Ones

The following example letters are designed to help you express your thoughts and feelings to loved ones you may have hurt during difficult times. These letters reflect honesty, vulnerability, and accountability - key elements of rebuilding trust and healing relationships.

The goal is not to dwell on the past, but to acknowledge the pain caused, take responsibility, and express a desire to grow and repair the relationship.

Each letter can be adjusted to fit your specific situation. The most important thing is to speak from the heart, be honest, and avoid making excuses.

# Example Letter 1: Apology to a Spouse or Partner

Dear [Partner's Name],

I want to start by saying how truly sorry I am for the pain I've caused you. I know I've hurt you through my actions and words, and I need you to know that I take full responsibility for that. I've been struggling with things that I didn't know how to talk about, and instead of letting you in, I pushed you away. That wasn't fair to you.

What I've learned is that my need for control and my tendency to shut down emotionally have made you feel alone - even when I was right there. I see now how hard that must have been for you. You've tried to support me, and instead of accepting that support, I made you feel like you were the enemy. That's not what you deserve.

I'm working hard to change these patterns. I've started to understand how my behavior has been driven by fear and pain, not by anything you did wrong. I know that words alone aren't enough, and I want to show you through my actions that I am committed to healing and rebuilding our relationship.

Please know that I love you. I don't expect forgiveness right away, but I hope you can see that I'm trying. I'm learning how to trust, how to open up, and how to be the partner you need. I am so sorry for the hurt I've caused, and I'm asking for the chance to make things right.

With love,
[Your Name]

# **Example Letter 2: Apology to a Child**

Dear [Child's Name],

I need to tell you how sorry I am for the times I've hurt you. I know that I haven't always been the parent you needed, and that's hard for me to admit. I've been dealing with things that I didn't know how to handle, and instead of talking to you or showing you love, I pulled away. That wasn't your fault - it was mine.

I've learned that shutting down and staying emotionally distant made you feel like I didn't care. That couldn't be further from the truth. I love you more than anything, but I didn't know how to show it. I know I missed important moments and that I sometimes acted in ways that scared or confused you. For that, I am deeply sorry.

I'm working on changing. I'm learning how to handle my emotions in a healthier way, and I'm committed to being more present and open with you. You deserve a parent who listens and understands - and I want to be that for you.

I hope you know that I love you. I understand if you're angry or hurt, but I want you to know that I'm trying to be better. I'm here when you're ready to talk, and I promise to listen without judgment. I love you, and I'm so sorry for the pain I've caused.

With love,
[Your Name]

# **Example Letter 3: Apology to a Close Friend**

Dear [Friend's Name],

I've been thinking a lot about our friendship and how much I've let you down. I know that I haven't been the friend you deserved. There were times when you reached out, and I didn't answer. There were times when you needed support, and I wasn't there. I want you to know that it wasn't because I didn't care - it was because I didn't know how to handle my own struggles.

I've learned that my tendency to shut down and isolate myself has hurt the people who care about me the most - and that includes you. I see now how unfair that was. You've always been there for me, and I failed to return that support when you needed it most.

I'm working on changing those patterns. I'm learning how to be more emotionally open and how to ask for help when I need it, instead of withdrawing. You've always been patient and understanding, and I am so grateful for that.

I understand if you need time or if you're not ready to trust me again. But I want you to know that I miss you and value our friendship deeply. If you're willing, I would love the chance to rebuild our connection. I'm sorry for the hurt I've caused, and I'm committed to being a better friend.

With gratitude, [Your Name]

#### **Example Letter 4: Apology to a Parent**

Dear [Parent's Name],

I've been carrying around a lot of guilt about the way I've treated you. I know that I've been distant and sometimes even angry, and I need to tell you that I'm sorry. You've always been there for me, even when I've pushed you away. I didn't know how to let you in - but that wasn't your fault.

What I've learned is that I was trying to protect myself from feeling vulnerable. I thought that if I stayed guarded, I wouldn't get hurt. But instead, I hurt you. I realize now how painful that must have been for you, and I'm so sorry.

I'm working on letting go of those walls and learning how to open up. I want you to know that I appreciate everything you've done for me, even when I didn't show it. You didn't deserve the way I treated you, and I'm asking for the chance to make things right.

I love you. I'm not perfect, and I know I'll stumble along the way, but I'm committed to rebuilding our relationship. I hope you can see that I'm trying, and I hope you'll give me the opportunity to show you how much you mean to me.

With love and gratitude, [Your Name]

# Example Letter 5: Apology to a Sibling

Dear [Sibling's Name],

I've been thinking about how much I've hurt you over the years, and I need to tell you how sorry I am. We grew up together, and you've always had my back - but I haven't always treated you with the same care and respect. I've let my own struggles and emotional walls come between us, and that's not fair to you.

I've learned that I have a habit of pulling away when things get hard. I know that made you feel like I didn't care, but that's not true. I care about you deeply - I just didn't know how to show it. I regret the times I wasn't there for you and the moments when my anger or distance hurt you.

I'm working on changing. I'm learning how to communicate better and how to let people in without feeling like I'm losing control. I know I can't erase the past, but I hope I can start rebuilding our relationship now.

I understand if you're hesitant or need time. But I want you to know that I love you and I'm committed to being a better brother/sister. If you're willing, I'd love the chance to reconnect and start fresh.

I'm sorry for the hurt I've caused. I love you, and I hope we can find a way to heal together.

With love, [Your Name]

These letters are starting points. The most important thing is to be honest and specific about the pain caused and your commitment to change.

If you're not ready to send the letter, that's okay - sometimes just writing it can help bring clarity and healing.